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1 UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

2 NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

3 --___ _______ __ ____________+
:

4 In the Matter of: :
:

5 ARIZONA DUBLIC SERVICE : Docket Nos. STN 50-592
COMPANY, et al. : STN 50-593.

6 :
(Palo Verde Nuclear Generating :

7 Station, Units 4 and 5) :.

:
8 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - +

9 Colonnade Room
Ramada East Resort

10 3801 E. Van Buren
Phoenix, Arizona

11

Wednesday, 21 February 1979
12

The special.prehearing conference in the above-
,

13

entitled matter was convened, pursuant to notice, at 10:00
14

a.m. _

15

BEFORE:
16

ROBERT M. LAZO, Esq., Chairman, Atomic Safety and
17 Licensing Board

18 DR. VICTOR GILINSKY, Member

19 DR. QUENTIN J. STOBER, Member
,

20 APPEARANCES:
.

21 ARTHUR C. GEHR, Esq. , and CHARLES BISCHOFF, Esq. , '

Snell.& Wilmer, 3100 Valley Center, Phoenix,

22 Arizona 85073; appearing on behalf of Joint Applicants,.

23 STEPHEN M. SOHINKI, Esq., Office of the Executive
Legal Director, U. S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission,

24 Washington, D. C. 20555; appearing on behalf of the
NRC Regulatory Staff.

|
25
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1 APPEARANCES: (Continued)

2 MARK J. URBAN, Esq., 1111 Howe Avenue, Sacramento,
California 95825; appearing on behalf of the

''

3 California State Energy Resources Conservation and
Development Commission.

4
VINCENT MAC KENZIE, Esq., Room 5083, State Building,

5 Civic Center, San Francisco, California 94102;
appearing on behalf of the Public Utilities Commission

- of the State of California.6

ROGER REMICK, appearing on behalf of the Arizona7
'

Atomic Energy Commission,

8
RALPH GI"I WESSON, Esq. , Box 111, Los Angeles,

g California 90054; appearing on behalf of Department
of Water and Power, City of Los Angeles.

10
LARRY BARD, Post Office Box 793, Tempe, Arizona,

33 . 85281, pro se.

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19
,

20

.

21

22

23

24

25
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1 SESEEES1 Ebb

2 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Will the prehearing conference

3 come to order, please?

4 Good morning, ladies and gentlemen.

5 This is an administrative proceeding before an

.

6 Atomic Safety and. Licensing Board of the United States

.
7 Nuclear Regulatory Commission in the matter of Arizona Public

8 Service Company and ten joint applicants regarding Palo

9 Verde Nuclear Generating Station, Units 4 and 5.

10 The proceeding is identified as Nuclear Regulatory

11 Commission Docket Numbers STN-50-592 and 50-593.

12 The proposed administrative action is the issuance

13 of construction permits which would authorize the

1-4 construction of pressurized water nu~ lear reactors, desig-c

15 nated as Palo Verde Nuclear Generating Station Units 4 and 5,

16 each of which would be designed for operation at a full

17 power level of 3,800 thermal megawatts, with a net electrical

18 output of approximately 1,307 megawatts.

19 The proposed facilities would be located in
,

20 Maricopa County, Arizona about 3G miles west of Phoenix.
.

21 The notice of hearing was given general public

22 distribution, including the news media, and was published

23 in the Federal Register on May 8, 1978. That citation is

24 43 Federal Register 19727.
.

25 That notice provided, among other things, an

cAce- 9edeta{ c.Reportcu, Soc.*

444 NORTH CAPtTOL STMEET
WASHl.4GTON, D.C. 20001



.

'

4

wel 2

1 opportunity to intervene to any person whose interests may

2 be affected by the proceeding. !!owever, because a' the time

3 the Applicants had not as yet filed the environmental report

4 required by the Commission's regulations, petitioners were

5 not required to raise environmental issues by the deadline
.

6 established in that notice.

. 7 Thereafter, on December 4, 1978, this Atomic

8 Safety and Licensing Board, designated to preside in this

9 proceeding, issued a supplemental notice of hearing which
.

10 provided an opportunity for any person whose interests may

11 be affected to file a petition for leave to intervene in

12 regard to environmental issues.

13 That supplemental notice was published in the

14 Federal Register on December 8, 1978, the citation being

15 43 Federal Register 57694.

16 One petition for leave to intervene has been

17 received by the Licensing Board. The petitioner is Mr.

18 Larry Bard, of Phoenix, Arizona.

19 In addition, petitions for leave to intervene in
,

20 the proceeding pursuant to the Interested State provision of

.

21 the ' Commission's Rules of Practice have been filed by the

22 California Energy Resources Conservation and Development

23 Commission, the Arizona Atomic Energy Commission, the Public

Utilities Commission of the State of California, and the24

25 City of El Paso.

cAce- %aal cReportcu, Dae
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'
On January 26, 1979 the Board issued a notice of

2 special prehearing conference in this proceeding to be

3 convened today so that the Board could meet the parties and

4 the petitioners or their counsel, or other representatives,

5 to consider the petition for leave to intervene which has
.

6 been filed, to permit identification of the key issues in

-
7 the proceeding, and to take any other steps necessary for

8 a further identification of the issues.

9 In addition, we are hopeful that we can establish

to a schedule at this early date for completing the public-

11 hearing process.

12 That notice was given general public distribution,

13 including the news media, and was published on February 1,

14 1979 in the. Federal Register.

15 Now, let me introduce the members of the Licensing

16 Board.

17 Seated at my left is Victor Gilinsky. Dr.

18 Gilinsky.is a. Commissioner of the Nuclear Regulatory Com-

19 mission, and a physicist by training and experience. He
,

20 received his Ph.D from the California Institute of Technology.
.

21 From 1961 to 1971 he was a physicist at the Rand

22 Corporation in Santa Monica, California.

23 From 1971 to 1973 he was Assistant Director of

24 Policy and Program Review for the United States Atomic

25 Energy Commission.
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'
From 1973 to 1975 he was Head of the Physical

2 Sciences Department at the Rand Corporation, and in 1975 was

3 appointed by the President as Commissioner to the Nuclear

4 Regulatory Commission.

5 Dr. Gilinsky is a member of the American Physical
9

6 Society.

7 Seated at my right is Quentin J. Stober. Dr.

8 Stober is an environmental scientist who received his Ph.D

9 degree from Montana State University.
I

10 i From 1971 to the present he has been a research

11 associate professor of the Fisheries Research Institute at

12 the University of Washington in Seattle, Washington.

13 In 1971 Dr. Stober was named a Certified

14 Fisheries Scientist by the American Fisheries Society.

15 He has been a member of the Atomic Safety and

16 Licensing Board Panel since 1974.

17 He is also a member of the American Fisheries

18 Society, the American Society of Limnology and Oceanography,

19
.

the American Institute of Fisheries Research Biologists,

20 and the Pacific Fisheries Biologists.

.

21 My name is Robert M. La=o. I am a lawyer.

22 I received a Ph.D in physical chemistry from the

23 University of Notre Dame, and a law degree from Rutgers

24 University. I have been engaged in the practice of

25 administrative science law for the past 25 years, and have

cAce- 9edera( cAeporters, Snc
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I been a member of the Atomic Safety and Licensing Board Panel

2 since 1970.

'

3 Now let us call for appearances of the parties.

4 First of all, Applicants.

5 MR. GEHR: Arthur C. Gehr and Charles Bischoff,

.

of Snell & Wilmer, representing the Joint Applicants in this6

.
7 matter.

8 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Thank you, Mr. Gehr.

9 MR. WESSON: Ralph Guy Wesson, Assistant City

10 Attorney, City Attorney's Office, City of Los Angeles,

11 appearing for the Department of Water and Power, City of

12 Los Angeles.

'

13 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Would you spell your name, please?

14 MR. WESSON: W-e-s-s-o-n..

15 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Now, for the NRC Staff?

16 MR. SOHINKI: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and

17 Members of the Board.

18 My name is Stephen M. Schinki. I'm employed in

,

the Office of the Executive Legal Director, Nuclear19

20 Regulatory Commission.

- |
21 With me at counsel table today is Dr. Robert

22 Gilbert, the environmental project manager for the Palo

23 Verde application.

24 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Good morning, Mr. Schinki.

25 Now, for the California Energy Commission.

cAce- 9edera[ cRepotten, $nc.
444 MORTH CAPtTOL STREET
WASHINGTON. D.C. 20001



.

8

1 MR. URBAN: I am Mark Urban. I'm counsel for the

2 California State Energy Resources Conservation and Development

3 Commission.

4 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Good morning, Mr. Urban.

5 And the California Public Utilities Commission.
.

6 MR. MAC KENZIE: Good morning, Mr. Chairman and

. 7 Members of the Board.

8 If the Board pleases, my name is Vincent

9 MacKenzie. I'm principal counsel for the Public Utilities

to Commission of the State of California. I'm appearing on

11 behalf of the People of the State of California and the

12 Public Utilities commission of the State of California, as

13 an interested state under Section 2.715,

14 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Thank you, Mr..MacKenzie.

15 Now, the Ari=ona Atomic Energy Commission.

16 (No response.)

17 Is there anyone ready to enter an appearance for

18 the Arizona Atomic Energy Commission?

.
19 (No response.)

20 Perhaps they may have been delayed.
.

21 Now, the City of El Paso, Texas. Do we have

22 anyone this morning to enter an appearance for the City of

23 El Paso?

24 (No response.)

25 All right. Petitioner Larry Bard.

cAce-]cdcta[ CAcyatiets, $nc.
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I MR. BARD: I'm Petitioner Larry Bard.

2 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. Bard, are you represented by

3 counsel?

4 MR. BARD: No.

5 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Do you expect to be represented

6 by counsel in this proceeding or at any stage of the

7
. proceeding?

8 MR. BARD: Presently I don't have funds to have

9 a counsel on retainer for this proceeding. It is yet

to unknown if I will have.i

11 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. Bard, I'll just commer.t that

12 the Commission's regulations do not require that a

13 petitioner engage counsel. A petitioner is entitled to

14 participate in the proceeding on his own behalf and, as a

15 lawyer would say, appear as a pro-se participant.

16 The NRC Staff, in its role as protector of the

17 public interests, Will be of some assistance to you in

18 previding you with copies of our Rules of Practice and that

19
,

type of thing. They, however, do have the obligation to

20 represent the Commission, and cannot represent two parties,

.

though they will be of assistance to you.21

22 The Licensing Board, too, is in a position --

23 though it must be impartial -- cf helping a pro-se intervenor,

24 and we will, to the extent that we can, assist you in that

25 manner. But I must say that you will De at some disadvantage

cAce- 9edera[ cAepottet1, $nc
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1 by not being represented by counsel. We will try to

2 minimize that disadvantage in every way that we can.

3 I promise you that we won't let you get caught

4- up on some mere procedural defect, but if it is at all

5 possible for you to get someone trained in law to help you --
.

6 these are quasi-judicial proceedings under the Administrative

7 Procedure Act, and not as formal'as a court proceeding,

8 but on the other hand, they're not as informal as a town

9 hall meeting -- so if you can get counsel, fine. If you

10 can't, well, we will help you along.

11 MR. BARD: I appreciate your concern.

12 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Now, are there in the hearing

13 room this morning any other representatives of city, state,

14 local, municipal organizations who would wish to enter an

'

15 appearance at this time?

16 (No response.)

17 We have not received any requests to make a

18 limited appearance in the proceeding. There was, however,

_
19 one letter received from a Mr. Paul Lowes.

20 Let us ask: Is Mr. Lowes present this morning?
.

21 (No response.)

22 Mr. Sohinki, I believe you had some correspondence

23 with Mr. Lowes. Were you able to contact him?

24 MR. SOHINKI: No, I wasn't, Mr. Chairman.

25 The only thing we had from Mr. Lowes was a letter several

c4ce- 9edera{ cReposten, Sac
d44 NORTN CAPITOL STREET
WASHINGTON. D.C. 20001



.

.

11

1 months ago,,and we haven't had any further communication

2 with him.

3 CHAIRMAN LAZO: That's the only thing we've seen.

4 MR. SOHINKI: There was a letter sent to him,

5 explaining the limited appearance procedure, but that's the

6 last communication we had with him.

7
. CHAIMUW LAZO: Very well.

8 Just for the benefit of the members of the public

9 that are here, let us comment that the Commission's Ruler

10 of Practice provide two ways in which interested members of

11 the public may participate in these proceedings:

12 One is to file a petition for leave to intervene

13 and to become a party to the proceeding. That is, a full

14 party, with all the rights and obligations of a party, to

15 present evidence, interrogate witnesses, cross-examination,

16 and to file responsive pleadings, including all the rights

17 of appeal.

18 In addition, the Commission provides.a method

19 whereby a member of the public or representative of an

20 organization may make a limited appearance. This may be

21 either an oral or a written statement which is directed to

22 any concerns that the member of the public might have..

23 Those limited appearance statements are not sworn testimony,

24 they are not evidence in the record, in the sense that the

25 Licensing Board can base its decision on any of those

c4:e 9edera{ cReporten, $nc
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1

statements, as is the case in the formal evidentiary hearing

2
when all of the witnesses present their testimony.

3 However, the limited appearance statements very

4 often serve to alert the Licensing Board, and sometimes the

5 parties, to matters of concern in the local region, which
.

6 the Board may direct the parties to address in their sworn

-
7 testimony at the time of the evidentiary hearing.

8 If there had been any members of the public

9 present this morning that wished to make a limited appearance,

10-

we could hear those statements now.

" On the other hand, we will present a further

12 opportunity at the time of the evidentiary hearing, in the

13 early phase of the hearing - probably the first morning

14 of the hearing -- so that if there are members who wish to

15 make limited appearances, then we will accommodate them at

16 that time.

17 Now, the purpose for this meeting, as stated in

18 the notice of hearing or notice of special prehearing--

19 conference -- is to meet the parties and the counsel and to

20 determine where we go from here, you might say.

21 We have one outstanding petition for leave to

22 intervene. Mr. Bard, your petition has been objected to by

23 the Applicants. On the other hand, counsel for the NRC

24 Regulatory Staff believes that you have demonstrated an

25 interest and presented at least one acceptable contention.

cAce 9edeta[ cAeportezi, $nc.
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Therefore, the Regulatory Staff, in responding to your

2 amended petition, urged the Board to grant that petition.
.

3 Let me ask counsel for the Staff, Mr. Schinki:

4 Is that still your present position?

5 MR. SOHINKI: That's correct, Mr. Chairman.
.

6 I believe in our response to the second amended

. 7 petition to Mr. Bard, we indicated that he had at least one

8 contention that we thought was sufficient to comply with

9 the requirements of 2.714, and we are prepared this morning

10 to provide our position with regard to the balance of Mr.

11 Bard's contentions.

12 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Have you had an opportunity, Mr.

13 Sohinki, to meet with Mr. Bard? Has there been any effort

14 towards a stipulation?

15 MR. SOHINKI: There has not been a formal meeting

16 with the Applicant and Mr. Bard, Mr. Chairman. We had

17 originally thought that since the complete application had

18 not been filed, we would wait until after the supplemental

19 notice of hearing. I believe that the time for intervention

20 in compliance with that notice expired January 8, and we

21 have not had an opportunity since then to meet with the

22 Applicant and Mr. Bard regarding a stipulation.

23 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. Gehr, for the Joint Applicants,

24 is it still your position that the petition filed by Mr.

25 Bard is deficient and should be denied?

cAce- 9ederal cReporteu, Dnc.
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1 MR. GEHR: We would agree with the Staff that the

? Petitioner has probably established his interest. There is

3 some question in my mind whether the statement was of

4 sufficient particularity that we would waive any further

5 argument on that score.

.

We do feel very strongly that he has not stated6

,
7 adequately contentions that can be tried in this proceeding.

8 That's all I have.

9 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, before going into that,

10 let us just ask the other participants whether they have any-

11 comments regarding the petition of Larry Bard.

12 Mr. Urban?

13 MR. URBAN: We don't have any comments, Mr.

14 Chairman.

15 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. Urban, while we have you on

16 the floor, for the California Energy Commission, your

17 pleading I believe indicated that the Commission wished to

la participate as an interested state, but that at this time

19 you had no position to state, or no specific contentions

20 to advance.

21 MR. URBAN: That's correct.

CHAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. MacKenzie, is that also the22

23 position of the California PUC?

MR. MAC KENZIE: Essentially, yes, Mr. Chairman.24

CHAIRMAN LAZO: And you have no cbjection to the25

cAce- 9edesa[ cReporters, Dnc
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1 petition which has been filed by Mr. Bard?

2 MR. MAC KENZIE: No, we have no position to take

3 on that matter, Mr. Chairman.

4 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, Mr. Bard, I think it's

5 regretful that the parties have not met with you in an

6 attempt to determine whether there is some way to expedite

. 7 the proceeding by way of stipulation.

8 You have filed a number of contentions, many of

9 which appear to us to be rather unspecific in terms of

to framing the issues. One of the reasons that the Rules of

11 Practice require that a contention be framed with particular-

12 ity and some basis assigned to it, is that then the other

13 parties can get a grip on it.

~

14 If a contention is assetted in clear and definite

15 | terms, then the party opposing that contention is able to

16 draft its response and to prepare evidence which would

17 contest it. If it's not very specific, it's very hard to

18 contest it.

,

ig So we do insist that at a fairly early stage in

the proceeding we have a clear set of specific contentions20

'

that are being advanced, and then discovery can begin on
21

those contentions, parties can prepare their written direct22

testimony, and we can proceed to hearing on those specific23

issues.24

25 Would you, sir, please address the petition that

c0cc- 9edera{ cRepczten, Sac
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1 you have filed, and, in particular, the specific contentions

2 which you have advanced?

3 MR. BARD: In my petition I believe that I have

4 been adequately specific in the first contention, on water

5 use, to present at least my ability to see the issue in the

6 whole perspective.

7 The Applicant has yet to file information in this.

.

8 area -- or complete information. It has referred to a

9 supplement to be filed at some later date.

10 I have reviewed the information filed on the

11 previous application on 1, 2.and 3, which in my mind is far

12 belew professional standards for analysis.

13 A specific contention in this area dealing with

14 his information is not really possible to make at this time,

15 since this information has yet to be filed, to my knowledge.

16 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. Bard, you are addressing

17 yourself to the amendments which you filed on September 11,

18 1978? It's entitled, "Second Amendment of Leave to

.
19 Intervene of Larry Bard into the Above Docket."

20 MR. BARD: Yes.
.

21 CHAIRMAN LAZO: And this document, then, supersedes

22 the earlier petition?

23 MR. BARD: Correct.

24 CHAIRMAN LAZO: All right. In paragraph 3, then,

25 you say:

cTce. ]cdera( cReprieu, $nc
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' " Reasons Petitioner should be permitted to

2 inte rvene. "

3 The fi.st heading under that paragraph is

4 " Water Use."

5 MR. BARD: Correct.

.

6 CHAIRMA11 LAZO: Well, now, that contention runs

7 through -- it's two and one half pages long. Is there some,

8 way that you could articulate that in a more concise fashion?

9 MR. BARD: Basically, the contention deals with

to many different areas in water use.

11 The Applicant has basically stated that he desires

12 to use sewage effluent for cooling of the facility, and
.

13 basically I guess my contention is that he's not looking at

14 the whole problem. He's not including externalities in his

15 cost-benefit analysis of the different possible options.

16 He is not looking at all available sources of

17 water.

18 He is operating under a contract that he signed

19 in 1973 for sewage effluent, and he has the source. And I
,

20 believe that the contract was signed before he did an

.

21 analysis that involved available water alternatives.

22 And there are other areas in here that deal with

23 the whole water aspect, cooling aspect, of the plant.

24 MR. SOHINKI: Mr. Chairman, if I might suggest,

25 I think the way these contentions are stated, they could be

c0cc 9edera{ cReporters, $nc.
444 NCRTM CAPITCL STREET
WASHINGTON. O.C. 20001

e-s ...



.-

18

1 treated as discrete contentions ---A, B, C, and so forth.

2 They do have discrete allegations within each separate

3 paragraph, and I think the conference might be expedited

4 somewhat if we were to treat them as separate contentions

5 and have a brief discussion with regard to each specific
.

allegation.6

, 7 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, these are subparagraphs.

8 Let's call this Contention 1, Water Use. And under it, it

9 has subparagraphs A through F.

'

10 (The Board conferring.)

11 DR. STOBER: Mr. Bard, if we could start with

12 your paragraph 3.A, it seems to me that the central idea

13 there is that the Applicant, from your point of view, needs

14 to take into account seepage of water into the perched water

zone at the proposed plant site.15 i
i

16 Does that essentially boil down, in essence, to

17 what you're trying to say?

18 MR. BARD: .Yes.

,
19 DR. STOBER: So that you would contend that that

20 is one area or one item that needs to be accounted for in
'

21 the application for units 4 and 57

MR. BARD: Yes.22

23 DR. STOBER: All right. If there's anything else

24 there that I'm missing, please bring it up at this point.

25 Otherwise, we'll go on to the next paragraph.

cAce- 9edeza[ cRepczten, $nc.
444 NORTM CAPITOL STREET

WASHINGTON. D.C. 20001



19

I MR. BARD: I think that states it.

2 DR. STOBER: Allright. Then paragraph 3.B. it

3 looks to me deals primarily with cost of the water and of

4 the potential source. You mentioned the Central Arizona

5 Project, which I think everyone knows is a controversial
.

6 project, and may or may not some day come to fruition, but

. 7 . nevertheless it is a factor that could be thrown into an
1

8 analysis. And, by way of consolidation, it appears that

9 cost is involved in paragraph B.1 as well. You're talking

to about . well, maybe we're getting ahead of things there. .

11 a little bit.

12 Let's just try to summarize paragraph 3.B. by

13 saying that it refers to the cost of the various alternative

14 water sources available for the plant.

15 Would you agree with that?

16 MR. BARD: Yes.

17 DR. STOBER: Now, it seems to me that under B.l.,

18 you're trying to,get a little more specific by bringing

.
19 up the potential problem, or at least option, that should be

20 considered as far as whether conservation may in the future
.

21 reduce the per-capita consumption of water in the Phoenix

22 metropolitan area. Is that correct?

23 MR. BARD: Yes.

24 DR. STOBER: And that in a comprehensive analysis

25 of the water supply for the plant that would be one item

cAce- 9edera( cReporteu, Dne
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I which should be considered?

2 MR. BARD: Yes.

3 DR. STOBER: And B.2 is a further extension of

4 that idea, which considers the growth rate of the Phoenix

5 metropolitan area.
.

6 MR. BARD: Yes. That deals with projected total

7 quantities of effluent, it's my. understanding.

8 DR. STOBER: So that at least B.1 and 2 could be

9 combined into an integrated contention. I really don't see

10 why they should be separate.

11 MR. BARD : In my mind, it was all basically one

12 contention.
.

13 DR. STOBER: All right. So then let's move on

14 to item B.3, which maybe you can clarify for me.
,

*

15 It appears to me, if I read it right, that you

16 are proposing that in the future there may be a different

17 water treatment plan, so to speak, which would use treatment

18 plants that are upstream . . well, let's say that are.

,
upstream of the 91st Avenue sewage treatment plant, which19

20 is the present source for units 1, 2 and 3. Is that correct?
.

21 MR. BARD: Yes. There's been many presentations

22 of possible satellite treatment facilities throughout the

23 Valley. It's my belief that dependence on one centralized

24 facility at 91st Avenue decreases our flexibility and

25 eliminates options for the future, whereas a more
i

cTee- 9ede:af c.Reposten, Snc
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' decentralized, let's say, solution to the problem would

2 leave us open for options in the future where uses for this

3 water may arise at some future date say in the northeast

4 section of the Valley for this nutrient-rich water that's

5 now presently being pumped to 91st Avenue and is no longer

.

6 available for any options for these other areas.

7
. DR. STOBER: Well, let me ask you this:

8 Is anyone else in the Phoenix metropolitan area,

9 like the local sewage treatment agency -- let's assume that

10 it's the City -- are they talking about this sort of an

11 option for an alternative?

12 MR. BARD: The City of Scottsdale has discussed

13 a northeast facility many times, and they were in favor of

14 such a facility I believe until pressure was brought to

15 send their effluent to 91st Avenue due to the contracts

16 that were signed six years ago for the effluent for Palo

17 Verde.

.
18 So I can see that the contract that had been

19 signed in 1973 has already foreclused the options for the
,

20 City of Scottsdale to build their own facility, for Tempe

.

21 to build a facility at 48th Street to provide water to the

22 Rio Salina Project.

23 These facilities are still options that are

24 available. If Scottsdale decides to build their facility,

25 that option is still open to them. There's presently
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1 discussion in Tempe, I believe, for a facility on 48th Street.

2 These satellite facilities are still in discussion, I be'lieve.

3 DR. STOBER: Well, let's assume that that may be

4 a viable alternative. Are you suggesting, then, that the

5 effluent from, say a satellite treatment plant that's located

~

6 in the northeast part of the Phoenix metropolitan area would

7 be then pumped into the ground so that it would recharge
,

8 the groundwater, or would just run off as surface drainage?

9 MR. B ARD : No, I'm saying that is one possible

to option. A northeast facility would be a good spot for-

11 recharging the groundwater, but there are also options for

12 irrigation of crops on the Indian reservation or the Rio

13 Salina Project, or -- you know, a number of possible uses

14 for the water, since it is nutrient-rich water.

15 DR. STOBER: Well, I see what you're driving at,

16 but I still am not sure that it's a viable alternative that

17 the Applicant or anyone else in the proceeding can really

18 deal with.

19 Possibly if that is a potential alternative for
.

20 communities in the northeast part of the Phoenix metropolitan

.

21 area, maybe that is one way that it could be defined as far

22 as arriving at a viable contention. But if it's just a

23 potential option that no one is seriously considering, or

24 can really consider, then it really becomes kind of a

25 difficult issue, difficult to frame as a viable contention.
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1 I think you would have to come up with something

2 there that at least convinced the Board that it is an option,

3 and one that ought to be looked at.

4 MR. BARD: I'm not sure what it is that you want

5 me to do.

.

6 DR. STOBER: Well, it could be your own idea, and

7 maybe you're the only one that's considering this in the.

8 whole area. If it's an idea by other sub-units of the

9 metropolitan area that it is a viable consideration or a

10 potential consideration in the future, then I think you

11 could frame a contention there that --

12 MR. BARD: These plants have been listed in the

13 MAG-208 study for sewage effluent problems in the Valley.
.

14 Both plants were considered in the final four alternatives

15 that were made available. The MAG-208 study has selected

16 an option that they are not going to build these two

17 facilities, but they leave them open for future construction

18 if the areas believe that they're necessary.

19 DR. STOBER: What is the MAG-208 study?
,

20 MR. BARD: It's a study conducted on basic
.

21 regional development.

22 DR. STOBER: And who conducted it?

23 MR. BARD: The Army Corps of Engineers.

24 DR. STOBER: Do you know what year?

25 MR. BARD: The last hearings were in December of
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I 1978. It's been under study for the last five years or so.

2 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. Gehr, do you have something

3 to add?

4 MR. GEHR: Yes. For the Board's-information,

5 MAG stands for Maricopa Association of Governments. It

6 represents all the governments and municipal corporatiGns

7
. in Maricopa County, and cities in the Phoenix area, of

8 course.

9 They embarked on a 208 study -- the 208 refers

10 to the Water Quality Act, a section of the Water Quality Act--

11 they embarked on that study, together with another water

12 management study, 208 being concerned with waste water and

13 the other with water management. The other is 206 or 205,
,

14 I'm not sure.

15 They engaged the Corps of Engineers as a

16 contractor to supervise the work. It was subcontracted out by

17 the Corps of Engineers.

18 Their reports were presented to the Maricopa

19 Association of Governments, and there were several public
,

20 committees -- the Farmers Committee, Agricultural Committee,

.

21 Technical Advisory Committee, and others. It was reviewed

22 by those committees and then submitted to the Executive

2') Board of the Maricopa Association of Governments. They
,

|

24 determined to adopt a plan last -- I think it was about

25 November 1. And it has proceeded from there.
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1

That plan is, for the immediate future, to provide

2 for an expansion of the 91st Avenue plant.

3 I believe there is also contemplated expansion

4 of a small plant which is right out on 91st Avenue -- a very

5 small plant, and the addition would be small, and a new

6 plant to the south, farther west, near Buckeye, to serve the

7
. western portions of the Maricopa Valley.

8 There is, in addition to that, a plant to be

9 constructed in the Chandler-Gilbert area.

| The present status is that the Scottsdale northeast10

|
11 lP ant, 48th Street plant, has been deferred for the present|

12 time.

13 DR. STOBER: Thank you, Mr. Gehr.

14 Mr. Bard, I think if you want this included as

15 an additional option which you want considered, you're going

16 to have to pull on that 208 study by citation -- chapter and

17 verse, if you will -- and if it supports your contention

18 and that alternative, or that potential alternative, is done

19 in the future, then -you'll have to reword the contention so
,

20 that it will meet that requirement.

.

21 MR. BARD: I'm in the process of studying the

22 208 study right now.

23 DR. STOBER: I think originally if you would have

24 cited the 208 study it would have helped considerably.

25 All right. Now, moving on to B.4, again, that
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1 goes to the supply projection which essentially is part of

2 number 2 again. It seems to me it's just an extension of

3 2, and really a part of the whole thing that you've been

4 saying all along. So I don't see anything different in

5 item B.4.
,

~

Under C., I'm a little at a loss as to what6

7 you're talking about, because you bring up the issue of a

8 dam which . I guess I'm not clear as to what you're. .

9 talking about.

10 MR. BARD: I'm prepared to omit that.

- 11 DR. STOBER: Okay.

12 Now, it seems to me that item D. is a safety-

13 related item. You're talking about the security of the

14 effluent pipeline?

15 MR. BARD: Yes.

16 DR. STOBER: And whether or not that really falls

17 under the overview of this contention. And I think you

18 could either include it or exclude it and reintroduce that

19 under a safety contention, if you'd want. But --
.

20 MR. GEHR: If I may interrupt, Dr. Stober, I

21 hope Mr. Bard understands that the effluent pipeline is

22 totally unrelated to any safety system.

23 MR. GILINSKY: We're talking about the pipeline

24 from Phoenix to the plunt?

25 MR. GEHR: That's correct. And that is not the
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1 source of our water for our emergency core cooling system.

2 DR. STOBER: Would that alter your contention at

3 all?

4 MR. BARD: My contention is that it's water for

5 cooling the facility, and if the pipeline breaks --

'

6 DR. GILINSKY: You're talking about the operabil-

7 ity of the facility?,

8 MR. BARD: Right, if there was a break in their

9 water-supply. I guess it deals with the length of capacity

10 that they have of water storage at the plant to continue

11 operation, or will there be intermittent shutdowns because

12 they do not have enough storage at the site?

13 Well, that's the general area. If their supply

14 of cooling water was cut, what effect would that have on

15 the facility?

16 DR. GILINSKY: But you don't regard that as a
e

17 safety matter, do you?

18 MR. BARD: No. I'm considering the whole water

19
.

usage.

20 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, Mr. Bard, what is your

21 basic concern? Let's assume that if the pipe supplying

22 cooling water to the plant breaks, then the plant will have

23 to be shut down.

24 MR. BARD: My contention is: Has that been

25 considered in their . has that been considered as a. .
,
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.

1 possible unusual occurrence in the plant, or is there some

2 type of -- you know, flexibility in the system that if it

3 is to break they'd have enough water on site to continue

4 operation until the pipeline was fixed? Would this cause

5 them no disruption of electrical production, or whatever?
.

6 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, there are lots of reasons

7 why there might be an outage in the plant, but you don't.

8 Seem to be addressing any other particular concern except

9 that there may be an occasion when the plant would have to

10 be shut down.

11 All electric generating power plants are shut

12 down from time to time. Why does this concern you? I'm

13 still having trouble with the basic concern.

14 DR. GILINSKY: Is it the economics of the plant?

15 MR. BARD : Well, if it was shut down it would

16 definitely affect the economics of the facility.

17 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, that's true. If the

18 pipeline kept breaking and had to be repaired periodically,

19 the availability of the plant would --
,

20 MR. BARD: I don't think this is talking about

.

21 direct breakage. It's dealing with sabotage possibilities,

22 and things like that. You know, I would hope that they'd

23 design a pipeline that wouldn't break for transferring the

24 sewage effluent.

25 DR. STOBER: In your view, Mr. Bard, is the
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1 pipeline particularly vulnerable?

2 MR. BARD: I'm not real sure. I haven't

3 investigated it totally yet.

4 DR. STOBER: Well, how do you visualize the

5 pipeline? Is it buried, or above the surface, or suspended
.

6 above ground, or . . How do you visualize the problem?.

7
. MR. BARD: Well, it could be that there is no

8 problem in this area. I want them to explain to me exactly

9 what is being done. I mean this is their only source of

10 water for cooling the facility. Is it going to be dependable?

11 DR. STOBER: Do you expect that they would use

12 any different construction procedure than they did for

13 Units 1, 2 and 3? Did you read the FES or the ER, or,any
14 of those documents?

15 MR. BARD: I've been reading the ER.

16 DR. STOBER: Is there anything there that led

17 you to believe that it would be different than the procedure

18 followed in Units 1, 2 and 3?

19 MR. BARD: No, I don't guess so.
,

20 DR. STOBER: Well, let's move on to paragraph E,
.

21 and I'm not at all sure what you are contending in that

22 paragraph. You mentioned the --

23 MR. BARD: I'm ' prepared to omit that.

24 DR. STOBER: You're willing to omit that one?

25 MR. BARD: Yes.
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1 DR. STOBER: Under paragraph F, it seems to me

2 that deals with cost again.

3 MR. BARD: Correct.

4 DR. STOBER: Now, is ths *e anything unique in

5 that paragraph that hasn't been mentioned at least, under

6 the other -- well, like paragraph 5, which speaks of costs?

,
7 Are you trying to introduce anything new there?

8 MR. BARD: Well, I think this is dealing with

9 alternatives more than the cost. B deals strictly pretty

to much with the one alternative of sewage effluent, and F

ti
deals more with looking at more different possible alterna-

12 tives for getting cooling water.

33 DR. STOBER: Could you boil down F in, say, one
.

14 sentence? Are you saying that you just want a cost-benefit

15 analysis?

MR. BARD: I'm saying that in an adequate planning16

procedure they must look at all possible alternatives of37

18 water to cool the facility. It's my contention the

ig Applicant has yet to file a complete analysis of water
.

alternatives for cooling the facilities. And Section F
20

discusses possible alternatives such as, specifically,
21

1 king into the availab.';e groundwater in the vicinity, which
22

the Applicant has previously said is not a viable alternative ,
23

and I've been unable to find documentation of it. In the ER
24

on 1, 2 and 3.there is a referent:e to two additional studies25
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' being done on water use for permit hearings, and if those

2 documents have been done and filed I would appreciate copies

3 of them, because they aren't referred to in the ER on 4 and 5.

4 DR. STOBER: Under your last part of that item F

5 you mentioned the Buckeye Irrigation District wnich,, I

6 believe, has a water quantity problem. In fact, they have

. 7 an over supply.

8 Are you suggesting that that could be a potential

9 source for part of the cooling water for the plant?

10 MR. BARD: Yes. Some of.these alternatives have

11 been mentioned in the ER on 4 and 5, but discussion of them

12 have been delayed for a supplement to the ER to be filed

13 within six months of the date of filing of the ER. And to

14 my knowledge the study hasn't been filed yet, so it's

15 difficult for me to analyze the studies and to bring out

16 points that they've missed, or inadequacies.

17 DR. STOBER: And there's very good possibility

18 that when you do see those documents this contention or

.
19 some of the previous items that we've discussed could be

20 already answered.
.

21 MR. BARD: That is possible. Or they could be

22 even strengthened. If they have failed to do an adequate

23 job, then my contentions, I would think, would be even

24 stronger, if I can point out facts.

25 MR. GEHR: If the Board please, if I could
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I interrupt, it's quite clear that Mr. Bard has not examined

2 the environmental report that was filed in September and

3 docketed in October. That is the supplement to which he

4 referred that was to be filed within six months.

5 It has been filed and is available.
,

6 He has not consulted that document, obviously,

7 because there are, I believe, seven alternatives, including,

8 groundwater near the site, Buckeye groundwater, evaluated

9 and explained, and several criteria which are specifically

10 laid out.

11 Now, it becomes quite difficult -- and I

12 appreciate, Dr. Stober, the efforts you're making are

13 fantastic -- but it's quite difficult to focus on a

14 contention when the Petitioner is not familiar with the

15 record that we have.

16 The same thing can be said about the MAG studies.

17 MR. SOHINKI: Mr. Chairman, does the Board wish

18 to hear the Staff's position with regard to the contentions?

19 CHAIRMAN LAZO: I'm sorry, Mr. Schinki?
,

20 MR. SOHINKI: Does the Board wish to hear the
.

Staff's position at this time with regard to contentions21

22 A through F?

23 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Yes, if we're completed hearing

24 from Mr. Bard on them, and I guess maybe we are.

25 MR. BARD: I would just like to make one final
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1
comment.

2
As late as last Monday I was reviewing the

3
environmental report at Arizona State University, looking

#
under Section 10.2 that was referred to me by Mr. Gehr in

5
his response to my petition for leave to intervene. I went

6 to Section 10.2, and there was a one-page discussion of

alternatives, with a statement of referral to a supplement

8 document.

8 I then went through all the supplements and was

10 unable to find documentation that was referred 'to.

11 If he could tell me which volume it is in, I

12 will gladly go read and evaluate it, but I was unable to

13 find it.

14 CEAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. Bard, you mentioned the

15 University. Are you aware that the Commission has established

16 here in town a local public document room? I believe it's

17 in the Science and Industry section of the Phoenix Public

18 Library on McDowell Road. All of these documents are there.

19
. Is that location convenient to you, or --

20 MR. BARD: Well, the ASU location is more
.

21 convenient to me, and all the other documents are at the

22 ASU Library in the Government Documents Room, so I was sort

23 of at a loss as to why was this one section not there, when

24 | all the other ones were.

25 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, I don't believe -- perhaps
I

|
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'
fir. Schinki could help you -- but I don't believe that the

2 Commission has established two separate local public

3 document rooms.

4
MR. SOHINKI: That's correct. The official one

5 is at the Phoenix Public Library. -

6 CHAIR 11AN LAZO: So that there, at least, one would

. 7 expect to find the complete documents. In fact, all

8 documents, including the transcript of this prehearing

9 conference and the evidentiary hearing that will follow,

10 all of the record of this proceeding, will be placed in that

11 official local public document room.

12 MR. SOHINKI: As well as correspondence between

13 Applicant and Staff with regard to these various issues.

14 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Thank you, Mr. Schinki.

15 MR. GEHR: The section to which I would refer

16 Mr. Bard is 10.2 of Supplement I to the Environmental Report

17 for Palo Verde 4 and 5. There is a lengthy discussion on

18 the question of alternative sources for cooling water for

19 4 and 5. It's discussed at considerable length in that

20 section and supplement.
.

21 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Did you hear Mr. Gehr, Mr. Bard?

22 MR. BARD: Yes. Thank you.

23 MR. SOHINKI: Mr. Chairman, if we might address

24 these various paragraphs very briefly --

25 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Please do so, yes.
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'
MR. SOHINKI: With regard to paragraph A, under

2 the subheading " Water Use," we believe that Mr. Bard has

3 stated a contention which complies with the requirements of

4 10 CFR 2.714 with regard to specificity and statement of the

5 basis for the contention.
.

6 With regard to paragraph B, the Staff saw a

7 slightly different allegation in that paragraph than was.

8 discussed by Dr. Stober, and while we thought that the bulk

9 of the contention dealt with speculation, we do think that
.

10 there is an allegation within paragraph B that would form

11 the basis for a good contention. We think that paragraph

12 B states a good contention insofar as it alleged that the
'

13 Applicant has not demonstrated that sufficient water will

14 be available to cool Palo Verde 4 and 5, based upon unfounded

15 speculation about population growth.

16 I believe that's one of the allegations that

17 Mr. Bard has made within paragraph B, and we think that that

18 contention is sufficient to comply with the requirements of

19
. 2.714. The balance of paragraph B we think is speculative

20 and should not be admitted as a contention.
.

21 Paragraph C we understand has now been withdrawn

22 by Mr. Bard.

23 Paragraph D, we had originally thought that it

24 was more related to safety, but with the discussion and

25 clarification by Mr. Bard we would take the position that
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I the contention is speculative in nature, with a postulated

2 act of sabotage which might affect water availability through

3 the effluent pipeline. And we would, therefore, urge that

4 this contention be rejected by the Board in its present form.

5 I understand that E has now been withdrawn by,

.

6 Mr. Bard.

7
. With regard to F, I might note for Mr. Bard's

8 benefit -- and it might clarify the record -- since we are

9 not here to discuss the merits of the contentions, but only

10 to discuss whether the contention complies with the

11 requirements of the rules with regard to specificity and

12 statement of basis, we think that the contention does state

13 a cognizable contention. On the merits of the contention,

14 it may not turn out to be substantial, but we do think that

15 | at this stage of the proceeding, Mr. Bard has stated a

16 contention which is sufficiently specific that the parties

17 can address it.

18 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Very well. Thank you, Mr.

19
.

Schinki.

20 Mr. Gehr, perhaps we should ask you at this time
.

21 to comment on Contentions A through F, in view of what Mr.

22 Bard has told us.

23 hm. GEHR: I think Dr. Stober made considerable

24 progress in trying to develop the contentions here, and we

25 would be prepared to stipulate that those are proper
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1 contentions which may be addressed.

2 -

I think it's very important that the contentions

3 be explicitly stated so that the Applicant and the Staff

4 may properly address them in their evidence.

5 As I understand the first contention, which is
.

6 1.A, the contention could be limited to essentially the

-
7 first sentence in paragraph A. Perhaps I would suggest that

8 the word "previously" should be omitted, but the rest of the

9 sentence pretty well states the contention that the

to Applicant has failed to show adequate measures to be taken

11 to prevent the contamination of the underground water

12 supply.

13 We would have no objection to that contention,

14 if that's the contention ~. .

15 It's not clear to me, with respect to^ paragraph

16 B, at the outset, as Dr. Stober mentioned, there appeared

17 to be a cost implication here, and I'm not at all sure what

18 Mr. Bard is contending in this area. I think additional

19 clarification must be provided. With respect to the balance

20 of paragraph B, he has raised a contention with respect to
.

21 the adequacy or the availability of an assured source of

22 supply of effluent to meet the cooling needs for 4 and 5.

23 If that is the contention, we would stipulate that that is

24 a proper contention.

25 CHAIRMAN LAZO: You say, Mr. Gehr, "the balance."
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'
That would be starting where?

2 MR. GEHR: That would be starting at subparagraphs

3 1,2,3,4.

4 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Very well. Thank you.

5 MR. GEHR: I think the contention in paragraph D
.

6 has not been made explicit enough to enable us to submit

7 evidence to refute them. Consequently, I think that.

8 contention *D relating to potential sabotage of an underground

9 line should be denied.

10 With respect to paragraph F, I think the

11 Fetitioner is obligated to be more specific in setting forth

12 the alternatives which he considers should be addressed, and

13 which are not addressed in the ER.

14 'I believe that takes us through the first section.

15 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Thank you, sir.

16 MR. GEHR: May I make one additional comment?

17 Throughout this petition, the Petitioner has

18 referred repeatedly to "previously failed." He has referred

19
. to actions and reviews made and reports made on Palo Verde

20 1, 2 and 3. I believe it should be made clear to Mr. Bard
.

21 that this defeats.or negates his ability to state an

22 adequate contention. This proceeding is not intended to

23 reopen the Palo Verde 1, 2 and 3 proceeding. This is a

24 proceeding on Palo Verde 4 and 5. I think any of his

25 contentions must be so addressed,
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1

MR. SOHINKI: Mr. Chairman, I might want to

2
clarify one point.

3
The specific portion of paragraph B which the

4
Staff believes is admissible is the portion which deals wich

5
the Applicants' speculation with regard to population growth

-

6 and how that might affect the availability of water through

7 the sewage pipeline. We think that's a good contention, that,

8 the Applicants have engaged in unfounded speculation with

8
regard to population growth.

18
With regard to Mr. Bard's allegations with regard

11 to possible conservation of water and the possibility that

12 decentralized locations for sewage treatment plants might

13
be employed in the future, we think those are speculative

14
_id we don't think those would support a cognizable

15 contention.

16 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Thank you, Mr. Schinki. Thank

17 you, Mr. Gehr.

18 Well, you've said you were prepared to stipulate.

18 Does that mean that you're prepared to maet with Mr. Bard
.

20 and perhaps try and put your heads together at some point

~

21 and come up with a set of contentions that we could all

22 agree on?

23 MR. GEHR: We certainly are prepared to meet with

24 Mr. Bard, Mr. Chairman. We filed a rather expansive

25 motion in response to his petition. We tried to be as
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1 detailed and as explicit in our objections to his statement

2 of contentions as we could, and we were hoping that he would

3 avail himself of the opportunity in the regulations to

4 correct that,'without seeking any approval, or at least

5 contact us, or do something -- at least make some effort to

s improve those contentions, which we didn't just touch on'

7 in a very broad-brush treatment, but individually and in
.

8 detail. And we don't think he is taking advantage of the

9 educational opportunity which we gave him when we filed our

10 answer to his petition.

11 But we are prepared to sit down and meet with~

12 Mr. Bard at the earliest opportunity to try to come to some

13 agreement on a statement of contentions. We would expect

14 that Mr. Schinki would be present as well.

15 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Yes. Well, we very much would

16 encourage that. If that's not fruitful, then it may well

17 be that the Licensing Board will have to draft the

la contentions based on what has been filed and the comments

19 that we.'be heard today.
.

20 MR. GEHR: I thought Dr. Stober was doing such

'

21 an excellent job, I was kind of relieved that maybe I

wouldn't have to take on this task.22

23 CHAIRMAN LAZO: I do think that we have advanced

24 our cause considerably this morning.

| Let's turn to another topic, which is technical25
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1 competence.

2 Mr. Bard, you raised some concern regarding the

3 technical competence of everyone here, the Applicant, the

4 steam supply system supplier, the vendor, the architect-

5 engineer . . does it all come down to a question of.

'

6 technical competence to design and construct the plant?

7 MR. BARD: It seems that the Board has already,

8 ruled on that, on Units 1, 2 and 3, that they are technically

9 competent to design and construct the facility. So it

10 seems to me that would preempt-discussion of technical

11 competence for the construction of 4 and 5,

12 I do have strong reservations concerning it, as

13 discussed in my contention, but I'm not sure that, due to

14 previous rulings by the Atomic Safety and Licensing Board,

15 | that my contention is valid.
I

16 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, are you then prepared to

17 withdraw the contention, or . let me say this:. .

18 It may well be that the Licensing Board itself,

19
.

which is required-to determine whether the Staff's review

20 has been adequate in this application, will ask the

.

Applicants some questions regarding quality control and21

22 quality assurance concerning the plants that are presently

23 under construction. These are the types of questions that,

I
i

24 I the Board has in mind, particularly in a case like this,
1

25 where the Office of Inspection and Enforcement has had some
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1 experience with what the Applicant has done in the past.

2 If that's your concern, I think you may rely on

3 the Board in pursuing that matter. At least personally I

4 will make the remark now that I consider this a question

5 that I would like to put in as a Board question when we

.

6 get to it, and perhaps in that way we could elicit some
.

7 testimony which would at least address your concerns in,

8 this area of technical qualification.

9 MR. BARD: I'm slightly confused. If I withdraw

10 a contention, and yet I'm admitted as a party with full

11 rights for cross-examination and presenting witnesses and

12 stuff, will I be permitted to cross-examine or ask questions

13 concerning areas in which I don't have an admissible

14 contention?

15 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Undoubtedly, yes.

16 MR. BARD: I will be restricted, or permitted?

17 CHAIRMAN LAZO: You would be permitted to cross-

18 examine in the area, particularly where it was clear that

,

yo.. had a discernible interest in the testimony.19

20 Mr. Schinki?

.

21 MR. SOHINKI: I was just going to suggest, Mr.

22 Chairman, that if we could take a 10 or 15 minute recess, I

23 think that counsel and Mr. Bard might clarify several things

24 that may expedite this prehearing conference.

25 CHAIRMAN LAZO: That sounds like a very good
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1 idea.

2 I want to make it clear, Mr. Bard, that we're

3 not pressuring you in any way, shape or form to withdraw

4 the contentions. I simply remarked that it's likely to be

5 a Board question, and if you're having difficulty in framing

'

6 it, then perhaps we could take it over as one of our

7 contentions.
,

8 Well, then, let's recess for 15 minutes.

9 (Recess.)

10 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Would the hearing come to order,

11 please?

12 Gentlemen, would it be useful for you to have

13 more time for conference?

'
14 MR. GEHR: I think it would be very useful if

15 we had some more time. In facc, that was going to be one

16 of the suggestions that Mr. Schinki and I were going to

17 makE to the Board, that we take a couple of hours.

18 Before we do that, however, I think there's a

19 very natural confusion in the Petitioner's mind as to what
.

20 he may properly raise in an individual licensing proceeding

~

under Section 2.758(b), which precludes an attack in an21

22 individual licensing case on Commission regulations, such

23 as 73.55, on security, or the section in the regulations

24 dealing with enemy attacks, or the significance of Table

25 S-3, Part 51.
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1 I think, while Mr. Sohinki and I have tried to

2 explain this matter to Mr. Bard, I would feel more comfortable

3 if he got the message from the Board, because I think so

4 many of the contentions in our view are basically attacks

5 on the regulations, whether it's the ability of a fuel cask

6 container to meet Part 71, or whatever it is, these are*

7 issues which somehow we will not progress very far in two
.

8 hours if this message is not bnparted adequately to the

9 Petitioner, I'm afraid.

10 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Has- Mr. Bard beeft provided with

11 a copy of the Commission's Rules of Practice?

12 MR. SOHINKI: Mr. Chairman, I indicated to Mr.

13 Bard that I had sent a copy to him, but he was not aware as

14 to whether he had one or not.

15 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, have you explained to Mr.

16 Bard, Mr. Schinki, the procedures whereby Mr. Bard may

17 demonstrate that a particular regulation should be waived

is insofar as he is concerned, or that there may be special

ig circumstances in which case we could certify it.to the
.

Commission?20

~

MR. SOHINKI: Yes, we've briefly talked about21

22 that, Mr. Chairman. We have talked briefly about each one

23 of the remaining paragraphs of Mr. Bard's contentions, I

believe, and while I think both Mr. Gehr and I have24 i

25 Presented an objective view of the 2.758, I think possibly
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I a general comment about it by the Board might help Mr. Bard

2 out as well, and I think it also might considerably expedite

3 our discussion with regard to the contentions.1

4 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, let's read the provisions

5 to Mr. Bard.

.

6 The Commission's Rules of Practice, 2.758,

.
7 entitled, " Consideration of the Commission's Rulings and

8 Regulations in Adjudicatory Proceedings," basically provide

9 that:

to "Any rule or regulation of the Commission shall

11 not be subject to attack by way of discovery,

12 through argument or other means, in any
|

13 adjudicatory proceeding involving initial
.

14 licensing subject to this sub-part, other than

15 a pending proceeding wherein a party has

16 attacked such rule or regulation, and the

17 presiding officer or the Atomic Safety and

18 Licensing Appeal Board has ruled thereon.

19 A party to an adjudicatory proceeding involv-
,

20 ing initial licensing subject to this sub-part

.

21 may petition that the application of a specific

22 Commission rule or regulation or any provision

23 thereof, of the type described in paragraph

24 (a) of this section be waived."

25 Now, the rule could be waived as it might apply

i
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1 to you if you can demonstrate in the first instance to the

2 Licensing Board that there is a special reason why that rule

3 should not be applied to you.

4 "The sole ground for petition for waiver or

5 exception shall be that special circumstances

"

6 with respect to the subject matter of the

_
particular proceeding are such that applica-7

8 tion of the rule or regulation would not

9 serve the purposes for which the rule or

! regulation was adopted."10-

i

11 If you believe that there are such special

l
; circumstances, then you may file a petition and acconpany-

12

|
13 it with an affidavit that identifies the specific aspect -

i

-| or aspects of the subject matter as to which the application14
,

|

15 of the rule would not serve the purposes for which the rule

16 was adopted.

17 If the Licensing Board than determines that

1;B you've made a prima facie showing that indeed there should

19 he a waiver in this particular instance, then we would
.

20 Certify it to the Commission for a ruling that that particu-

21 lar regulation should be waived in your case.

22 Otherwise, we cannot amend the Commission's

23 rules. The Licensing Board must apply those rules based on

24 i the rules themselves, and on precedent in earlier decisions,

both within the Commission and from the courts. But we are25 ,
!
I
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1 not empowered to change the rules or to legislate new rules.

2 We simply must apply the rules as we find them.

3 I gather, then, Mr. Schinki and Mr. Gehr, that

4 several of Mr. Bard's contentions in this document are, in

5 your view, objectionable based on 2.7587
.

6 MR. SOHINKI: That's. correct.

7 MR. GEHR: Yes, sir..

8 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, maybe you should simply

9 enumerate the ones that you feel cannot be acceptable

10 contentions, on which ground, and we'll rule on them.!
i

11 MR. GEHR: Very well, we're prepared to do that.
_

12 There was one other element that we discussed,

13 or tried to discuss and explain to Mr. Bard, and that

14 related to when it came to the question of financial

i

15 ! qualifications.
I

16 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Very well. What is that?

17 MR. GEHR: I'll state it as -- or reiterate what

18 you have previously advised Mr. Bard -- the fact that his

. 19 right of cross-examination would not be impeded if he is

'

20 admitted as an Intervenor. That is, that his cross-examina-
.

21 tion is not limited to the contentions whic' ' Tas

22 established.

23 I pointed out to him also that the issue of,

|

f technical and financial qualifications were part of the
|

24

25 basic -- or two of the basic issues on which the Board must

;
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1 make findings of fact.

I
2 i CHAIRMAN LAZO: These are statutory findings.

3 MR. GEHR: Correct. I made that fact known to

4 him, and that consequently you would have to address it, and

5 we would have to file the information required by the

.

6 regulations to enable you to make those decisions, and that
w

, 7 he would have full right of cross-examination.
|

8 However, I advised him also that if he was consid-

9 ering putting on an affirmative case in the matter of

10 financial qualifications, he had better state his contention,

11 because his right of cross-examination would not extend to

12 putting in his direct case unless he has a contention on it.

13 You may'want to affirm that or disaffirm it, but

that's my view on it.14 ,

15 CHAIRMAN LAZO: I think you've stated the

16 situation accurately, Mr. Gehr.

17 One of the findings which this Licensing Board

18 must make is that the Applicant is or is not tecnnically

.
19 qualified to design and construct these proposed facilities.

We must also make a determination that they are20

21 financially qualified. Technically qualified and financially

22 qualified.

23 And in its role of determining whether the

24 NRC's technical staff review is adequate, the Board would
,

|

25 | certainly like to receive testimony in these areas and
i

!
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' explore those two large areas.

2 Nonetheless, if you had filed contentions and

3 wished to hold those as your own individual contentions,

4 that would not in any way interfere with our exploration

5 of the two issues.
.

6 If, after you had completed your case in the
,

7 area, we felt that more testimony was necessary to fill out.

8 the record, then we would explore it further,

9 It may well be that if these were two contentions

to that you introduced into the proceeding, that when your

11 case was finished we would have no additional questions.

-

12 But in any case, if you do assert contentions in

13 this area, in both of these areas, as in any other area,

.

it is incumbent upon you to frame the contentions in a14

15 manner so that they are specific and particular and assign

16 a basis to them, so that we can set them up as an issue to

17 be resolved in this proceeding.

18 Mr. Schinki?

.
19 MR. SOHINKI: Yes, I was going to suggest, Mr.

20 Chairman, that in a little while we'll be approaching the
.

21 lunch hour, and we would personally be willing to have

22 discussions over the lunch hour, occupying a couple of hours,

23 so that no additional time is spent discussing the

24 j contentions.

25 I unink in the space of a couple of hours we could
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1 come up with an agreed-upon list of contentions, or at

2 least define for the Board those areas in which the parties

3 continue to disagree.

4 CHAIRMAli LAZO: Well, we think that's an excellent

5 idea. Many of us have traveled far to be here. We're all

.

6 gathered here now. Let's make use of the time in trying to

7 advance the matters and come to some agreement..

8 We're prepared to stay all day, or into the

9 night, if necessary -- but that should not be necessary.

10 Why don't we say, then, that we'll adjourn until

11 2:00 p.m. this afternoon.

12 MR. SOHINKI:~ Mr. Chairman, I might also note

13 that there was a member of the public who at least was here

14 for awhile -- I don't see him now -- who has provided me

15 with a written statement which he would wish to be construed

16 as a written limited appearance statement, and wishes the

| Board to have this statement.17

18 CHAIRMA!i LAZO: Yes, surely. Can you tell how

19 many copies are available?
,

20 MR. SOHINKI: I think there are two separate

~

21 statements with regard to two separate issues.

22 They're by a gentleman named Mark Reader,

23 R-e-a-d-e-r, and I believe that there's only one . well,. .

24 I guess he provided two copies of each statement.

25 MR. GILDERT: No, there's only one copy.
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I
MR. SOHINKI: There's only one copy of each of

2 those statements, Mr. Chairman.

3 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Very well, counsel. Thank you

#
very much. If you would at the recess let us have those,

5 we'll be happy to have them.
.

6 Mr. Bard, let us just be sure: Do you feel

7 comfortable and confident that this conference will be.

8 useful as far as you're concerned?

9 MR. BARD: I can see that it will keep us from

10 bogging down later this afternoon in different areas.

11 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Very well. Then I guess everyone

12 has agreed that it will be worthwhile.

13 We will stand in adjournment until 2:00 p.m.

14 this afternoon.

15 (Whereupon, at 11:55 a.m., the special prehearing

16 conference was recessed, to reconvene at 2:00 p.m. this

17 same day.)

18

19
.

20

.

21

22

23

24

25
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' AEEEEEEEE EEEEEEE
2 (2:00 p.m.)

3 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Would the prehearing conference

4 come to order, please.

5 Mr. Bischoff, I don't see Mr. Gehr present in the

.

6 hearing room.

7 MR. VAN RONDT: Neither Mr. Bischoff nor fir. Gehr.

8 are here. I just sent a fellow over to get them. I think

9 they went to get a bite of lunch. They should be right

10 back.

11 - CHAIRMAN LAZO: All right. Well, we'll just wait

I
12 a moment.

.

13 (Pause . )

14 CHAIP11AN LAZO: Mr. Van Rondt, I'm sorry, I

15 I misspoke. We haven't been introduced. You are project

16 manager?

17 MR. VAN RONDT: Yes, sir.

18 CHAIPJ1AN LAZO: Yes, I think we have correspondenc ,

,
19 or I've seen your correspondence.

20 I might just note for the record, while we're

.

waiting, that in the morning after we had commenced,21

22 representatives of the Arizona Atomic Energy Commission

23 arrived and were present in the hearing room. They were

24 delayed slightly in traffic.

I

25 i Mr. Roger Remick is representing the Arizona
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1 Atomic Energy Commission. I believe he's accompanied by

2 Darrell Warren and Mr. John Wedo.

3 MR. SOHINKI: I was going to suggest that I might

4 inform the Board as to what occurred during the interim.

5 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, if you won't get any

~

6 objection from Mr. Gehr.

7 MR. SOHINKI: I feel safe in saying that what I
.

8 can represent to the Board is what we agreed on during the

9 interim.

10 CHAIRMAN LAZO: I'm sure you can, counsel. Why

11 don't you proceed?

12 tiP . SOHINKI: I think, Mr. Chairman, we've been
'

13 able to substantially simplify the issues. As a matter of

1-4 fact, I think that there remain only two issues on which the

15 Board will have to rule.

is The parties have reached agreement as follows:

17 We have agreed that Contention A, under the

18 heading, " Water Use," should be admitted as a contention in

19 this proceeding, with the following changes:
.

20 The word "previously" should be struck, and the

~

last two sentences should be struck.21

22 So that the contention now reads:

23 "The Applicant has failed to show that adequate

24 measures will be taken to prevent seepage into

25 the perched water zone under the PVNGS site,
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1 and hence to the groundwater table by contam-

2 inants leached from the evaporation ponds and

3 by burial of solid wastes in the waste disposal

4 area on site."

5 That constitutes the entire contention.

- 6 We have also agreed that Contention B should be
,

:
.

7 replaced. Mr. Bard haL agreed to withdraw Contention B,
.

8 and replace it with the following contention, which the

9 parties have also agreed should be admitted as an issue in

- 10 I controversy.

11 Contention B -- or 2 -- whatever the Board wants

12 to call them -- will read as follows;

13 "The Applicant has not demonstrated that

14 sufficient water will be available to cool

15 Palo Verde Units 4 and 5, since water avail-

16 ability in the 91st Street plant depends upon

17 the Applicants' unfounded speculation with

18 regard to increases in population and per-

19 capita water usage."
.

20 MR. BARD: Excuse me. That should be 91st Avenue,

- 21 rather than 91st Street.

22 MR. SOHINKI: Excuse me.

23 DR. GILINSKI: Did you say increases in per

24 capita?

25 MR. SOHINKI: Increases in population and per

I
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f

' capita water usage -- increases in per capita water usage,

2 yes,

3 CHAIRMAN LAZO: And that would be for all of

4 proposed Contention B?

5 MR. SOHINKI: Yes, that would replace original

*

6 Contention B.

7 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Including sub-headings 1 through
,

8 47

9 MR. SOHINKI: That's correct.
,

i

| We have also agreed . . well, subheading C I10
.

I
11 ' believe has previously been withdrawn.

12 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Yes.

|13 MR. SOHINKI: D and E I believe are now withdrawn,
!

14 i and F is replaced by the following language which the
|

15 I parties have also agreed forms the basis for an admissible

16 contention.

17 Paragraph F would now read:
i

18 " Alternative sources of cooling water for

19 Palo Verde Units 4 and 5 have not been
,

20 adequately evaluated. Specifically, the

'

21 use of groundwater, irrigation

22 and drainage water, and Central Arizona Project

23 i water have not been compared to the proposed

24 sewage pipeline on a cost-benefit basis."

25 Mr. Bard has agreed to withdraw the contentions

i
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I regarding technical competence of the various contractors

2 involved in the construction and design of the Palo Verde

3 Station Units 4 and 5. That includes the contention with

4 regard to technical competence of Bechtel Corporation,

5 technical competence of Combustion Engineering, technical

'

6 competence of General Electric, and technical competence of
I

7
, Arizona Public Service.

8 The next contention, I believe --

9 MR. GEHR: May I interrupt just a moment?

-

10 MR. SOHINKI: Yes.

11 MR. GEHR: I think it should be pointed out that

12 Mr. Bard dropped this contention largely in reliance upon

13 our assurance that he would be given an opportunity to

14 cross-examine and that the Board itself would investigate

15 thoroughly in this area.

16 DR. GILINSKY: Well, the Board will certainly

17 look into these matters. The Chairman made that clear.

18 MR. SOHINKI: That's correct.

19
,

The next contention has also been withdrawn, with

20 regard to decommissioning of Palo Verde, as is the

'

contention with regard to lack of technical data: information-21

22 al basis of the decision.

23 That brings us to the financial qualifications

24 contention.

25 The parties have agreed on the wording of the
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1 contention, but the Applicant continues to object to the

2 admissibility of the contention, and Mr. Gehr can briefly

3 explain why.

4 The wording as we now have agreed is as follows:

5 " Arizona Public Service has not demonstratcd

'

6 that it is financially qualified to design and

.

construct Palo Verde 4 and 5, because it does7

8 not have adequate funds at present and has

9 not shown the likelihood of rate relief which

10 would provide the necessary funds."

11 I think Mr. Gehr would like to address that.

-

12 MR. GEHR: Yes.

13 I think it's been established in prior decisions

14 that difficulty in raising funds or problems encountered in

15 I raising funds is not a basis for rejection, or finding that

16 the Applicant is financially unqualified.

17 I think that's basically what this contention

18 is driving at.

19 It starts out that the Applicant, APS, being
.

20 just one of several applicants, does not have the funds

'

21 now, and that is not a prerequisite to finding of financial

22 qualifications.

23 As to the future, it alleges that APS will not

24 obtain the rate relief necessary to raise the funds. This

25 kind of an allegation has to be based on a presumption that
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' those governmental agencies in the State of Arizona and the

2 Federal Governmer* responsible for establishing the rates

3 for electric service will not perform their statutory duty

4 of providing rates adequate to attract capital.

| I think this is an improper presumption, and the5

~

6 contention cannot stand on that basis.

7
.

I set the argument out more at length in my

8 answer to the petition for leave to intervene. This is a

9 brief summary.

*

10 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, you recognize, Mr. Gehr,

11 the regulations do not require that the company had raised

12 t'he money at this time, but only that there is a reasonable

13 likelihood that the company will be able to raise the money.

14 And in a sense maybe that's what the contention is going

15 to.

16 Petitioner's reason for asserting that there is

17 not a reasonable likelihood that the money can be raised may

18 be his belief that the rate increases would not be granted.

19 MR. GEHR: I would find it much more acceptable
.

20 as a contention if the reason given for his contention was

'

21 that we would be unable to raise the funds.

'

22 The problem I have with tying it into future

23 rate relief is that I believe the Board would be impinging

24 upon the jurisdiction of others, in pre-deciding.
,

I

{ CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, gentlemen, could we rewrite25

|
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1 the contention to just incorporate the language of the

2 regulations which do refer to the reasoncble likelihood?

3 DR. GILINSKY: When you said there was agreement

4 on the wording, you meant just between the Staff and Mr.

5 Bard?

6 MR. SOHINKI: No, the three parties agreed that

7 that is the contention that we wished to put in front of the
.

8 Board. We agreed'that at least the Applicant would disagree

9 as to its admissibility.

10 ; CHAIEGUdi LAZO: I see.-

11 11R. GEHR: In.our discussions, Mr. Gilinsky, it

12 became quite clear that the Petitioner was basing his

13 arguments principally on rate relief, and he wanted that

14 lancuage in there, and I said, fine, but I'm going to argue

15 about it.

16 MR. BARD: I would just like to point out that

17 the Corporation Commission also has the responsibility to

18 the consumer to balance profits by the utility against the

19 cost to the consumers. So this is what we're in an
.

20 argument over, that they will receive adequate compensation or

~

21 adequate rate relief in the future. Their whole premise is

22 based on that they continue the present atmosphere of the

23 Commission to grant them rate relief pretty much at will,

24 and from the consumer aspect this may not be the case in

25 the future.
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1

CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, Mr. Bard, my only problem,

2
of course, is that this Licensing Board has no authority

3
regarding rate making.

4
As we indicated earlier, one of the ultimate

5
findings which we must find if we are to rule favorably

~

6
on the application is that these Applicants are financially.

7
qualified. That means they must either possess the funds

8
necessary to cover the estimated construction costs, or

9
there must be reasonable assurance that they can obtain the

10
necessary funds.

11 Now, if that's the heart of your contention, you

12
say they don't have the funds and there is not a reasonable

'
assurance that they will obtain them, then let us ask you:

'#
Why do you believe that? Is it because you

'S think they will not obtain the rate relief th'at they must

16 request?

' MR. BARD: That's pretty much the basis for it.

18
I believe that they're getting to the point of saturation,

'8
. where it gets to the point where the consumer can no longer

20 pay, and the Corporation Commission will be required, also

21 by law, to deny rate increases when it's impossible for the

22 consumer to pay the higher price, thereby making it less

23 likely that the utility will be able to raise the capital

24 necessary for construction.

25 CHAIRMAN LAZO: I don't want to ask the Reporter
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1 to do.it, so would you read again -- it's not too long -- the

2 proposed contention?

3 MR. SOHINKI: Yes, sir.

It states that:

5
" Arizona Public Service has not demonstrated

~

6 that it is financially qualified to design and
!

7 ! construct Palo Verde Units 4 and 5, because it
.

8 does not have adequate funds at present and

9 has not shown the likelihood of rate relief

to
'

which would provide the necessary funds."

11 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. Gehr?

~

12 MR. GEHR: May I suggest we change the last words,

13 and drop the words about rate relief?

" CHAIRMAN LAZO: ... reasonable assurance of"

15 obtaining..."

16 MR. GEFR: " Reasonable assurance of raising the

17 needed funds."

18 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, I think that would bring

19 to issue the matter that does concern us all. Again, as we
,

20 said earlier, that is a fundamental question that Applicants

.

21 must satisfy the Board on before we can make a determination

22 in their favor. If they are not financially qualified under

23 those provisions, then no construction permits can issue.

24 Would that satisfy you, Mr. Bard, in terms of

25 the contention? You could assert in your direct case, or
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\

' through cross-examination the exact point you're getting at,

2 that in your belief they do not have a reasonable assurance

3 because you believe they will not get the rate-making

4 increases they would require?

5 MR. BARD: So we're having a two word change,

'

6 or something like this in here? From the way it sounds to

7
,

me, it sounds okay.

8 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Does everyone agree?

9 MR. B ARD : Could it be reworded for me?

10 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Very well.
I

11 Ue're all going to have to rely on the transcript.

12 I'm wondering if one of the three parties who are entering
,

13 into this stipulation could reduce these agreed-upon

14 contentions to writing? Mr. Landon is most reliable, and

15 the transcript I'm sure will reflect it accurately, but

16 let's put it down in writing, and if anyone has any

17 objection to the final wording, then let us know.

18 Mr. Schinki, would you do that?

19 MR. SOHINKI: Yes, I will, Mr. Chairman.
.

20 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Thank you.

~

21 All right, where are we now?

22 MR. SOHINKI: That brings us to the contention

23 regarding security of the facility, and Mr. Bard has agreed

24 to withdraw those. That includes the contention under the

25 heading of security of the facility, the contention under
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'
the heading of sabotage, and the contention under the

2 heading of national security considerations.

3 He's also agreed to withdraw the contention

4 regarding aircraft.

5 That brings us to the contention regarding trans-
~

6 portation of hazardous materials, and I think this is going

7 to be one that requires a bit of discussion..

8 The contention is so lengthy that we could really

9 not . . Well, we couldn't reach an agreement as to the.

10 statement of the contention. I don't think that the

. 11 Applicant or the Staff is precisely sure of exactly what

12 Mr. Bard's concern is here, and we think that his concern
-

13 may involve a challenge to one or more of the Commission's
.

14 regulations. But I think that some brief discussion might

15 help here.

16 If it turns out to be the case that the contention

17 involves a challenge to the Commission's regulations, Mr.

18 Bard has expressed the desire to submit a petition to

19
,

attempt to show special circumstances required by 10 CFR

20 2.758, and I believe that neither the Staff nor the

.

21 Applicant would have any objection to the submission of

22 such a petition.

23 CHAIR N LAZO: Well, Mr. Bard, can you help us?

24 Exactly what are you getting at on this transportation of

25 hazardous materials contention? What is your principal

!
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1 concern?

2 MR. BARD: My major concern is that the Southern

3 Pacific, which would be in charge of transportation of

4 wastes and hazardous materials from the facility, has an

5 extremely poor track record in Arizona. I've been compiling

.

data in this area, and also I believe there's concern about6

7 regulations concerning tests done on waste casks. The

8 regulations, as they're stipulated, which due to the poor

9 track record, if the regulations are not adequate it would ,

% to increase the likelihood of contamination in the location of
I

11 an accident should this occur.

12 CHAIRMAN LAZO: You're concerned with transporta- -

13 tion accidents?

14 MR. BARD: Right.

15 : DR. GILINSKY: You're talking about transportation

16 of spent fuel?

17 MR. BARD: I'm really concerned with the whole

'
18 cycle on the transportation of fuel in and fuel out, but

_
I'm not clear on exactly what areas are open for discussion.19

20 In our recent experiences.in the transportation sector I

.

21 guess basically r recent accidents that we've had have

22 been dealing with yellowcake, which doesn't really come into.

23 our problems here at Palo Verde, but they do point to the

24 whole problem of transportation itself.

25 It seems as if the regulations that concern

,
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1
yellowcake that led to the spills are inadequate, then how

2 far down through the list of regulations are there inadequacies?

3 DR. GILINSKY: You can't get any more specific

4
than that?

5 MR. BARD: I'm not sure how specific you want me
.

6 to get. You mean you want me to say that I'm concerned if

7
. there's an accident, a derailment, over one of our big

8 canyons in Arizona, that --

9 DR. GILINSKY: No, I mean to indicate which

to material you're talking about. Is it fuel in or fuel out,

11 or what specific problems ycu might be concerned about?

12 MR. BARD: I'm concerned with both. Probably
|

13 the fuel out, more than the incoming.

14 CHAIRMAN LAZO: The Commission has addressed this

15 subject of transportation accidents and the environmental

16 consequences of postulated accidents in a rulemaking

17 proceeding, and has established in Part 51 of the Rules of

18 Practice a table of effects of transportation accidents

19
,

which are to be factored in to the cost-benefit balance which

20 must be struck under the National Environmental Policy Act

.

21 in individual licensing proceedings, and, therefore,

22 directed individual Boards not to take up the matter of

23 transportation accidents in an individual proceeding, but

24 to rely on the generic rule that is developed through the

25 rulemaking proceeding.
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1 Now, as has been indicated in the report that Mr.

2 Schinki rendered, in order for you to challenge that rule

3 you would then, pursuant to 2.758, have to demonstrate that

4 there is a reason why the rule should be waived, or should

5 not be applied. The sole reason for doing that would be

'

6
|

that there are special circumstances here that would

i

7
.

require you to file an affidavit setting forth what those

8 circumstances are, and why, as for Palo Verde 4 and 5, the

9 rule and Table S-4 should not be used.

10 If on its face we are convinced that you have-

1
11 demonstrated that there are, indeed, special circumstances,

12 then we may certify directly to the Commission the question,

13 and ask them to waive the rule in this case.

14 If we should determine that on its face the-

15 petition with the accompanying affidavit does not demonstrate

16 special circumstances, then we are required to deny the

17 petition and not to receive any evidence on the subject

18 matters of the petition. .

19 It seems to us that the contentiv ne come
.

20 under the Part 51 transportation rule. Mr. do you*
._,

21 concur with that?

22 MR, SOEINKI: Yes, sir. There was some

23 discussion of Part 71 -- while we're talking about this

24 general issue -- that related to packaging of radioactive

25 material. We discussed that as well. The problem that I
I
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1
had with the contention was that Mr. Bard does not ceem to

2 be able to articulate a specific problem that he's concerned

3 about. It didn't seem to us that he knew whether there was

4 a problem or not.

5 It seemed to us that what he was saying was:
.

6 This is something you ought to look into. That's not very

7 helpful in terms of a contention,.

a I think neithcr the Staff nor the Applicant could

9 address it in an intelligent manner, regardless of whether

-

10 it's a challenge to the regulations.

11 CHAIRMAN LAZO: I see. You say it might relate

12 to something like inadequate maintenance of railroad tracks?

13 MR. SOHINKI: Well, that might be one of Mr.

14 Bard's concerns. I'm not sure. We were never able to

15 identify -- at least I wasn't -- a specific problem that

16 Mr. Bard was alleging, except for the fact that the railroad

17 line had a history of accidents.

18 But in terms of the Commission's regulations that

,
19 you spoke about, he was not able to articulate the

20 specific problem, either in terms of design of the casks or
.

21 in terms of explaining why the values in Table S-4 were

22 not appropriate.

23 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, it is, indeed, a very

24 long and not very specific contention, Mr. Bard.

25 (The Board conferring.)
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I CHAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. 3ard, I hope that the previous
.

2 discussion has been helpful to you.

3 As framed, the contention is not admissible. I

d think you could do better if you took another crack at it

5 and tried to write it in a more concise form, to demonstrate

'

6 exactly what it is that you are concerned about.

7 We'd like to give you an opportunity to do that

8 and, hopefully, based on the discussion here today you

9 sho'1d be able to refine it and write it with more particu-

10 larity.
'

-

11 If then we find it acceptable, then we can make

12 a ruling on it. If it's not, then at least you'll have a

13 nice concise contention on which you can petition for a

14 waiver of the regulation.

15 Would that be acceptable to you?

16 MR. BARD: Yes.

17 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, why don't we agree that

18 ten days from now you will submit a new amended transporta-

19 tion contention, and then we'll take it from there.
.

20 How much time would Staff and Applicants require

"

21 to file an answer or a response to that?*

22 MR. GEHR: Five days after receipt.

23 MR. SOH!NKI: I think we would certainly be able

24 to respond to it in five days, Mr. Chairman.

25 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Very well. I think that would
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1

be helpful, and we'll get a better handle on this by looking

2
at an amended contention.

3
very well.

4
Now, where are we?

5
MR. SOHINKI: The rest of them are withdrawn.

.

6 Mr. Bard has withdrawn the balance of the contentions.

- CHAIRMAN LAZO: All right.

8 (The Board conferring.)

9 Mr. Bard, does Mr. Sohinki's summation of the'

10 agreement reached during.the luncheon recess meet with your

11 understanding? Has he correctly reported the agreement which

12 has been reached?

13 MR. BARD: Yes.

14 CHAIRMAN IAZO: And, Mr. Gehr, do you have

15 anything in addition regarding Mr. Schinki's summary of the

16 agreements reached?

17 MR. GEHR: No, sir, I do not.

18 | I was just discussing that one contention, the

19
. wording of which may have been confused, about financial

20 qualifications.
.

21 ri ve just jotted down some words for Mr. Schinki,

22 and I was going to ask him to read them into the record to

23 be sure that we did understand each other.
.

I

|24 DR. GILINSKY: You were, in effect, broadening
i

25 the contention, weren't you?
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I
MR. GEHR: In fact, it is broadening it, yes.

2 But I do not believe it's within the province of this Board

3 to pre-judge what other governmental agencies have the

4
responsibility for deciding, and, . consequently I objected to

0
the former statement of the contention.

*
.

6 Now, Mr. Lazo indicated that Mr. Bard could, by

- 7 evidence or by cross-examination, inquire into the same things e

8 and when he does, I will be raising an objection.

9 MR. SOHINKI: Mr. Chairman, if I might now read

"3 the financial qualifications contention as agreed upon

11 among all the parties --

12 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Very well, please proceed.

13 MR. SOHINKI: It now reads:

14 " Arizona Public Servi'ce has not demonstrated
*

15 that it is financially qualified to design

16 and construct Palo Verde 4 and 5 because it

17 does not have adequate funds at present and

18 because it has not demonstrated reasonable

.
19 assurance of its ability to obtain the

20 necessary funds."
.

21 CHAIRMAN LAZO: That's clear.

22 MR. SOHINKIt So I think that there are now f;ur

23 contentions upon which the parties have agreed regarding

24 their admissibility.

25 DR. GILINSKY: In the case of the financial
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'
qualifications, we are in effect putting off the day when

2 ewe re going to have to deal with the precise scope of that

3 contention.

4 MR. SOHINKI: Well, I think we indicated tFat the

5 contention is a bit broader now. Part of that contentf.on

'

6 may not be appropriate, or part of the evidence that Mr.

.
7 Bard may want to present may not be appropriate.

8 But since the contention is broader, there may

9 be some evidence that is appropriate for the Board to

to determine.

11 I might also add an apology that we were not

12 able to get together to do this sooner. There were some

13 logistics problems, which I won't burden the record with.

14 It is at least my usual practice to get everyone together

15 prior to the prehearing conference to discuss the issues.

16 DR. GILINSKY: I think it would have been useful.

17 I think it's nice that everyone has gotten together now.

18 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Let me add my voice to that, too,

19 please. I think you are all to be commended for spending,

20 the time and being able to work out an agreement.

.

Also, sine'e the formal discovery period will be21

22 starting, we would hope that this spirit of cooperation will

23 continue and that documents can be exchanged perhaps

24 informally, and it may not be necessary to resort to too

25 many of the formal discovery tools,
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1 Based on the accommodation that has been reached,

2 and the general agreement that Mr. Bard has an interest in

3 the proceeding and acceptable contentions, the Board will

4 now rule favorably on the petition and grant Mr. Bard

5 intervention status as a party to the proceeding.
-

.

6 We will incorporate that oral ruling into our

7 written order after we return to the office, but the effect.

8 of the ruling is that Mr. Bard is a party. The petition has

9 been granted, and discovery can commence immediately.

10 Now, are there any more matters that we should

11 consider at this time regarding the intervention petition?

12 (No response.)

13 Mell, then, let's talk about scheduling.

'

14 MR. GEHR: Before we proceed, could I interject

15 one thing?

16 I think we have to decide, before we talk about

17 scheduling, two motions which I had submitted to the Board

18 with respect to the notice of participation filed by the

,
19 California Energy Commission -- if I can be permitted to use

20 the shorthand -- and the California Public Utilities
.

21 Commission.

22 At the time we filed those motions, I requested

23 that the Board direct or require such agencies -- and I

24 would include the City of El Paso in that same category of

25 motion at this time, if I may, since it's been decided that
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1 the City of El Paso's right to participate comes under the

2 same section 2.715 (c) the order that I requested the--

3 Board to enter is to require the agencies, each of them, to

4 designate with reasonable specificity the subject matters in

5 which they wish to participate.
.

6 Now, in their response to that motion the Energy

- 7 Commission stated that after it had received -- first of all,

8 the California Energy Commission stated that it did not

9 desire to participate in the radiological health and safety

10 issues, but it did reserve the right to participate in

11 environmental matters, and cited a couple of instances in

12 which it felt it had some expertise or something that could

13 assist the Board in reaching a decision in this case,

14 j particularly the transmission lines -- and there was

'
.

15 something else, but that's not important.

16 But they then went on to say that they would be

17 willing and may be able to specify in greater detail the

is particular environmental issues which they desired to

19 participate in after the Applicants' environmental report.

20 had been filed and the DES had been issued by the Staff.
.

21 The California Public Utilities Commission's

22 response to our motion was that it would, during the course

23 of the hearing, -- and I assume they meant evidentiary

24 hearing -- identify the issues in which it is interested.

25 The Staff response to that motion was that it
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i was prematura when it was filed -- back in July, I believe --

2 and that the motion might be renewed after the environmental

3 report had been filed and had been available for considera-

4 tion by each of the agencies involved.

5 We would take issue with California Public
.

6 Utilities Commission's statement in its answer to my

7 motion. I think the rule has been quite well established.

8 in the River Bend decision and prior decisions cited that

9 when a State agency desires to participate, it assumes all

10 the responsibilities of a party. And, in particular, the

11 interested State agency, while it may not be required to
,

|
12 i state a position, it must state the issues which it wants

|
13 to be addressed and heard during the evidentiary hearing.

14 I can quote from that decision, but I don't

15 think it's necessary since the Board is quite familiar with

16 the River Bend decision, which is a very good summary of

17 principles.

18 But on that basis I would like the Board -- I

19 renew my motion -- to require each of the agencies to-

20 specify those subject matters on which they wish to
.

21 participate, so that in effect we can arrive at what

22 evidence will be required, we will not be surprised, and the

23 hearing will proceed in an orderly and expeditious manner.
i
I

24 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, your position is well

25 taken, Mr. Gehr.
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1 Following River Bend, the Commission did, in a

2 sense, codify that rule in the new Section 2.715 (c), which,

3 as amended on May 26, does state that a Licensing Board may

4 require an interested State to specify, with reasonable

5 specificity, not the issues but the subject matter -- as
i

.

6 you last stated -- the subject matter on which the interested

7 State desires to participate..

8 As Mr. Gehr points out, that's only fair. We

9 don't want any surprises. Everyone should have an equal
.

10 opportunity to prepare their testimony and to bring

11 witnesses who can address these matters.

12 Let me ask Mr. Urban, first, for the Energy

13 ' Commission: Is the Energy Commission prepared at this

14 time to state'the subject matters on which it is particularly

15 interested?
.

16 MR. URBAN: As we indicated in the response to

17 the motion, I think we'd be in a position to specify in

} 18 greater detail our interests after we see the draft environ-

19 mental statement, which, as I understand, is expected out,

20 within the next month.
.

21 CHAIRMAN LAZO: And Mr. MacKenzie?

22 MR. MAC KENZIE: Mr. Chairman, I think before I

23 make a direct response as to whether I can state the general

24 ! subject matters that we would likely be concerned with, to
I

i

25 the extent that as a State participant we would be proffering'
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evidence, cross-examining, and offering statements of
,

2
position on, the Public Utilities Commission several years

3
ago issued a decision that in effect asserted State juris-

4
diction over the involvement in out-of-State power plants

5
by California utilities, insofar as the impact that that

.

8 project would have upon, primarily, the cost and reliability

7 of that facility as an electric generation facility, that*

8 would be used by California utilites that would be felt in

| the form of rate structures that would be presented to the9

10 Commission following construction of such plants.

11 That matter has been decided, and the Palo Verde

12
| case is the first implementation of the so-called comparative

13 doctrine, and.our Commission has asserted jurisdiction and

14 has received applications for construction of Units 4 and 5,i

|

15 | insofar as the California utilities are concerned -- that is,

l
16 the privately regulated utilities, and to that extent the

17 doctrine of public convenience and the issues that relate

18 to that will be looked into.

19 Now, under our so-called "Little NEPA Act," that-

20 is, the California Environmental Quality Act, which is very
.

21 similar to the National Environtaental Policy Act, it requires

22 us as lead agency to prepare a draf t environmental impact

23 report and a final environmental impact report.

24 Our rules and regulations require a hearing

25 process and, together with the most recent State legislation,
,

I
I
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1 all of our review of both the application issues and the

2 environmental issues must conclude within one year from the

3 acceptance of the filing.

4 Many of the matters that your Staff and your

5 Board will be considering, so far as environmental issues

. .

6 are concerned, will likewise be of concern to our agency,

7 and we hope to be able to coordinate and, in fact, utilize
.

8 as much as appropriate, the documents that the Federal

9 agency does publish.

10 Most initially I guess the draft environmental

11 impact statement will be looked at very carefully, and,

12 hopefully, we can in our review and hearing process later

13 on this summer and fall, we would hope to be able to

14 establish those major areas of concern to ourselves, and

15 make similar filings as are required is our State Constitu-,

16 tion statutes.

17 And even though your section now has been

18 amended, as I understand it, by virtue of the River Bend

19 decision, to ask for some degree of specificity in stating
,

20 the subject matters with reascnable specificity, other than

.

21 to state the general matters of concern that we would be

22 concerned with given this background, I don't think it

23 would serve too much purpose for us to state those general-

24 ities.

25 When we do consider that even the Staff of your
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1 agency has not yet put forward its major effort on the

2 initial review of the environmental issues, it appears

3 to be a premature period for parties to be expected to

4 state the key issues, or their main concerns, the main

5 subject matters, when even your Staff at this stage has not
_

6 yet stated those concerns.

7 And when we couple that with the practical fact.

8 that our agency -- that is, the California Public Utilities

9 Commission, in conjunction with the California Energy

10 Commission and other agencies of the State -- will be

11 rendering an environmental analysis and report, and that

12 is in the very fledglit y stage, and your matter has been

13 filed at least a year or more'ago and your Staff has been

14 working on that document for some time, and we feel that's

15 an indispensable condition precedent to asking the parties

16 to state their positions, or even to state the subject

17 matters of concern, other than to lay out the general

18 nature of the matters that we will be concerned with, which

19 would not be too helpful.,

20 CHAIPliM LAZO: Well, we think we agree with
.

21 you, Mr. MacKenzie. That's why I wanted to get into the

22 scheduling thing at this time, to find out when the Staff

23 was going to issue its draft envircnmental statement and,

'

24 of course, the SER.
.

25 Let me just ask you, though, Mr. MacKenzie, I
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1

want to be sure I understand:

2
Your Commission, did you say, would be issuing

3
a report and would do that within a year?

4
MR. MAC KENZIE: Yes.

5
CHAIRMAN LAZO: But if you are to take a position

6
in this proceeding, would you have.to wait until the

'

Commission had finished its final report?

8
MR. MAC KENZIE: No. I would not expect your

9
Commission or Board to defer or delay its proceedings. I

10
think if your hearings on your final environmental impact

"
statement were-held sufficiently late in the summer -- and

12 it appears from your schedule that that more or less may
U

be feasible -- that we would likely be in a position to

14
have an opportunity to more fully analyze the environmental

15 issues, after reviewing the filings of our utilities, after

16 reviewing the issues that your Staff has made known through
17 its DEIS process, commenting upon your Staff's document.at
18

the FEIS stage prior to hearing, I think that prior to the

- l9 time we would have a prehearing -- if you were to have one --
20 just before your evidentiary hearing, that we will be

.

21 prepared to state with quite specific knowledge the areas

22 of our chief concern.

23 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Very well.

24 MR. MAC KENZIE: So that Mr. Gehr, in effect,

25 would have the opportunity to see our contentions, to have
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' perhaps the prepared testimony in advance that we would be

2 presenting to the Board, and --

3 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Yes, that's another thing, to

4 indicate with reasonable specificity in advance of the

5 hearing the areas of interest.is quite important. And that
.

6 could be general. But if it should turn out.that you

. 7 intended to file direct testimony, then it would be

8 important and necessary that you inform all of the parties

9 in advance as to the general area of that testimony, and

to the names of witnesses, and the like.

11 MR. MAC KENZIE: Yes, I would expect that we

12 would be considered as a party for purposes of presenting

13 evidence and complying with all the requirements for

14 submitting in advance the names of witnesses and prepared
'

15 testimony, exhibits, et cetera.

16 MR. GEHR: If the Board please, I consider this

17 totally unacceptable..

18 It is totally unrealistic in terms of the time

19 schedule that we can achieve in this proceeding..

20 The California Public Utilities Commission has
.

21 had the safety evaluation report for a long while. They

22 have had the environmental report for a good long while.

23 They could -- and I could I think reasonably

24 request, as the Staff Counsel suggested in response to the

25 motion, that they designate, today, those areas or subject

cAce 9edeta[ cAejtosten, $nc.
444 NORTH CAPf70L STREET
WASHINGTotJ. D.C. 20001



. _ _ . --

.

81
1

1 matters in which they desire to participate, subject to the

2 opportunity, when the DES is published, to expand those

3 or modify them as appropriate under the new document which

4 they had not had available to them today.

5 I would suggest that we skip that dual process
.

6 and wait and specify a time, promptly after the DES is

- 7 published by the NRC Staff, at which they should designate

8 the subject matters.

9 Now, I would also want to point out that it's

10 my understanding that the amendments to the rules adopted

11 last May were not intended to create any new rules, new

12 ; substantive procedural requirements. They were intended to
|

13 codify the various decisions and practices that had been

14 developed over the years, among other things, and also to

15 provide a little bit more time so that hearing processes

16 and Boards wouldn't he faced with requests for extensions.

17 But if that isn't true, that the change in

18 2.715(c) was intended to codify the River Bend decision,

. 19 then I think the CPUC must address itself to the provisions

20 of that decision, and they are quite specific. It says,
.

21 we don't want just general statements. If you're interested

22 in financial qualifications, we want something specific.

23 We need something specific to prepare for, and we need to

24 know from them now what kind of discovery we're entitled
i

25 I to. If I want to send an interrogatory out, I have to know
|
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1 it pretty soon.

2 But the River Bend decision states that a hearing

3 board --

4 "The Board is entitled to insist, however, that

5 any new issue raised be framed with sufficient
.

6 detail and preciseness. A hearing participant

7 must be specific as to the focus of the desired.

8 hearing, and contentions or their equivalent in

9 the case of an interested State, serve the*

to purpose of defining the concrete issues which

11 are appropriate for adjudication in the

12 proceeding."

13 It goes on to say:

14 "They need not be in the form of specific

15 contentions, but they must be issues that are

16 relevant, material and narrow enough to permit

17 evidentiary determination in an adjudicatory

is setting."

19 Now, the penalty that was imposed on the State
,

of Louisiana in that case, where they refused to abide by20

.

the Board's ruling, was that they were foreclosed from21

22 introducing new material. And if that's the way the Public

23 Utilities Commission wishes to proceed, why, that's just

24 fine with us. If they don't want to tell us, tell the>

;

!
25 Board, what the scope of the evidentiary hearing should be,

,

|
!
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I who their witnesses are, what their testimony is that's

2 all right with me, it's all right with the Applicant,

3 because they should be foreclosed from offering it.

4 But I don't understand why the fact that they

5 have some prolonged process to go through means that this

6 proceeding should be deferred.

7 DR. GILINSKY: Could we start by finding out.

8 when the draft environmental statement will be ready?

9 MR. SOHINKI: I was waiting for you to get to

10 that, Mr. Gilinsky,
-

11 W6 expect that the draft environmental statement

12 will be out on March 15, or shortly thereafter.

13 CHAIRMMI LAZO: March 157

14 MR. SOHINKI: Right. And just for the Board's

15 information, we expect that the safety evaluation report

16 will be out within the next two weeks.

17 We don't understand, Mr. Chairman, the California

18 agencies to be saying that they would not be willing to

.
19 provide the Board with a statement of the issues which they

20 intended to pursue at some reasonable time after the draft
.

21 environmental statement comes out.

22 I thought that that might be what Mr. Gehr

23 understood, but we would certainly think it would be

24 reasonable, especially in view of the fact that the draft

25 environmental statement is going to be published in fairly
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I short order now, we think it's reasonable that the Board

2 provide a reasonable period of time following publication

3 of that statement for the California agencies involved to

4 review that statement and to specify a list of issues which

5 they intend to pursue.
.

6 CIIAIRMAN LAZO: Well, I've been trying to get to

. 7 that.

8 Just let me be sure, though, before we go on,

9 is Mr. Remick here, from the Arizona Atomic Energy Commission?

10 MR. REMICK: Yes.

11 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. Remick, could you let us

12 know, please, the position of your State agency? Does it

13 remain the same in terms of the projected participation?

14 I think our comments directed to the California agencies

are equally applicable to your agency.15 ,

16 MR. REMICK: As I understand ir, Mr. Chairman,

17 our agency at this time is not making any statements or

18 taking any position on this, but simply want to reserve the

. 19 right for legal counsel in the future.

20 As far as the position taken by Mr. Gehr, we
.

21 support that position.

22 Now, how specific would you like me to be on this?

23 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, I guess you have been, that

you do not intend to take a position.
|

24

25 I expect that we will shortly be establishing
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1 some dates, based on the publication of the Staff's draft

2 environmental statement, for any of the participants under

3 the interested State provision to file their statement of.

4 subject matters in which they are interested, and

5 subs 2quently we will be establishing dates for the
.

6 completion of discovery and for the filing of any written

- 7 direct testimony. So that we will have some firm dates.

8 We will know after the DES is out what subject

9 matters your agency may be interested in, and not too long
'

to after that we'll all know whether or not you intend to file*

it any direct testimony and who your witnesses will be.

12 i That, I think, should take care of the matter.
I

is As an interested State you, of course, have all of

14 the opportunities to participate. All that we will insist

15 upon is that you let everyone know in advance what it is

16 you want to participate on, and how you're going to go

17 about doing that.

18 MR. REMICK: Yes, sir.. We are aware of those

. 19 conditions, and we intend, of course, to comply with them

in the event that we do wish to present any issue or20
.

information.21

But, as already stated, at this time we wish to
22

simply reserve the right to remain on as a Petitioner.
23

CHAIRMAN LAZO: Thank you, Mr. Remick.
24

Is the City of El Paso represented this
25
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1 afternoon? We did not have a representative of the City

2 this morning.

3 (No response.)

4 Hearing no response, we must assume that there is

5 no representative at present from the City of El Paso. They

.

are on the service list and receive copies of all of these6

,
7 documents, and the foregoing dialogue will apply equally

8 to the City of El Paso as another participant under 2.715(c).

9 | Well, then, Mr. Gehr, what, in your view, is a

10 reasonable time following the issuance of the DES for the

11 participants to file statements of their intentions?

12 MR. GEHR: Two weeks.

13 Until we know what the areas are in which they

14 have an interest, or the subject matter, we cannot initiate

15 our discovery.

16 We can initiate it with Mr. Bard immediately on

17 all but perhaps one issue, but we will not be able to'

18 initiate any interrogatories and subsequent depositions

.
19 until we are apprised by the California State agencies as

to what subject matters they are interested in participating20

~

in.21

I'm not hung up on two weeks, but the thing that
22

shocked me was the concept that we would start this about
23 ,

next summer sometime, and then get started in discovery
24

25 procedures. That, I think, doesn't seem reasonable.
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1 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, I thought we were talking

2 about an evidentiary hearing next summer, which is --

3 MR. GEHR: Yes.

4 MR. SOHINKI: Mr. Chairman, the Staff, for what

5 it's worth, would believe that 30 days would be a reasonable

,

6 time.

_ 7 MR. MAC KENZIE: Mr. Chairman, could I make a

8 comment on the period of time?

9 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Yes, Mr. MacKenzie, of course.

10 MR. MAC KENZIE: I believe the CEO guidelines

ii indicates that a draft environmental impact statement must

12 be circulated for comment a minimum of 60 days. I think

13 if that's so, I would --

14 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Or is it 45?

MR. MAC KENZIE: It could be 45.15

MR. GEHR: It's both.16

(Laughter.)17

MR. MAC KENZIE: It could be both. Well, let's
18

say 45 to 60 days, following the publication.
. 19

I w uld say that that's your absolute minimum,
20

that you would allow at least that period of time to expire,
21

s that you could have the parties help determine some of
22

the issues during the commentary period, during which all23

of the other parties, including California, will be entitled24

to receive comments -- or at least avail themselves of25
,
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1 comments in the Public Document Room.

2 And then following this commentary period, set

3 the hearing, or the notice of hearing, during which time

4 we would submit those subject matters that we intend to

5 Participate in and present evidence on.

.

(The Board conferring.)6

- 7 CIIAIRMAN LAZO: As we indicated, the Licensing

8 Board Will prepare a written memorandum and order incorpor-.

9 ating the agreements reached and the various rulings at

10 today's prehearing conference.-

We will, at that time, establish a fixed time
3

period for the filing of the statements by the four State12

participants.13

I think we've heard the views of all of the34

parties regarding that time period, and I think it stretches
15

e er two weeks to 45 or 60 days.
16

Let us have a chance to take that under consider-
17

ation, and we will make a ruling on it in our written order.
18

Now, as for discovery between the parties, thejg

Staff and the Applicant and Mr. Bard, I think it might be
20

~

helpful to set a time period or a date by which first round
21

discovery requests should be filed. ,

22

To some extent Mr. Bard is also in the same
23

situation. Until the DES is out, he doesn't have all of the

documents that he requires.
25
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I So we're looking at a summer hearing, I would

2 imagine, based on the events so far.

3 Mr. Bard, how much time would you suggest you

4 would need following the publication of the draft environ-

5 mental statement to file your discovery requests with the
.

6 Applicants and with the Staff?

-
7 MR. BARD: Well, not being a lawyer, I'm not

8 familiar with the whole process.

9 CHAIRMAti LAZO: Well, hopefully in an informal

10 fashion that procedure can start today. And after we

11 adjourn here, I think the parties can discuss with you some

12 of the materials that they have which you may wish to

13 inspect and have made available to you.

14 I'm sure the parties will also want to discuss

15 with you any discovery requests that they may have of you.

16 This can be done in an informal way simply by

17 the exchange of documents, or by making documents available

18 for inspection and copying.

.
19 You, as well as the other parties, have the right

20 to file written interrogatories in an effort to lead to
.

21 discovery of relevant materials.

22 A party to a proceeding is required to answer

23 those interrogatories, and in that way evidence is discovereda

24 Some of the materials that are produced as the result of

25 discovery may not be useful evidence, as far as they relate
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1 to the issues in controversy, but they, themselves, may lead

.

2 to other avenues that will be relevant.

3 And so a free exchange of information is important

4 and helpful in these proceedings.

5 Now, it shouldn't be a truckload of files that

.

are necessary to be exchanged, but in a free way we would6

.
7 hope that you'd be able to determine what it is you might

8 want to see from the Applicants'or the Staff's files, and

9 that they would make these available to you.

- to Since you are not a lawyer, I would hope that the

11 parties would help you by indicating what they have that you

12 might find to be useful to you in preparing your case.

13 This generally takes some time, Maybe 30 days might be an

14 appropriate time to have first round discovery requests, if

15 | they are filed in writing in a formal fashion.

16 Does that time period seem reasonable to you,

17 Mr. Gehr?

18 MR. GEHR: I'm sorry. I lost the time period.

19 CHAIRMAN LAZO: I was thinking 30 days after the

20 draft environmental statement issuance for the filing of

'

21 first round discovery requests.

MR. GEHR: I guess that's the best I can do with22

23 the State, so that's as good as I would ask for from Mr.

Bard. If I could give them 15 days, and then two weeks to24

25 file their requests, I'd be very satisfied.

I
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1 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Mr. Schinki?

2 MR. SOHINKI: 30 days sounds fair to me, Mr.

3 Chairman.

4 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, we're making a lot of

5 progress.

' Do you think we could stretch out the crystal6

ball a little farther and project a date for filing of7
.

8 advance written testimony by all parties after the close of

the discovery period?g

MR. GEHR: May I suggest, before we get to the10

written testimony, that the Board consider something that
3)

was at least touched upon in the explanation of one of the
12

rule changes of last May?13

That was in connection with limited appearances.34

The Commission noted that interested members of the public
15

would appreciate the change to have their say early in the
16

process. We had an occasion on 1, 2 and 3 where I think
37

the Board, in typical fashion, required that the Applicant
18

and the Staff address the concerns that the members of the3g
.

public expressed in their limited appearances.
20

Most of those questions or issues which they-

I raised were not surprises to us, and did not require any

special preparation. Therefore, our written testimony
g

which we had turned in five days before the hearing was

suitable, and with a few oral comments we could address
25
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1 all these public issues, except for one.

2 One of those comments was a suggestion that we

3 needed an econometric analysis of our growth in need for

4 power. Now, you don't in five days, or on the day of the

5 hearing, come up with some kind of an answer like that.

So I was going to suggest that the Board consider
6

having another prehearing conference, at which time limited
, 7

appearances would be invited, or even encouraged, so that8

we might uncover any surprises or concerns that the Boardg

would want to be Sure that the Applicant and/or the Staff.

10

addresses.
j3

I hope we do not have to delay the filing of
12
'

testimony because of that step, but I'm thinking of somethingi3

a little bit ahead of that final day for putting our
34

testimony together.
15

# P16

second prehearing conference well might be necessary. It

w uld have the advantage of making sure that all of the
18 ,

parties had firmed up their testimony. Maybe there might
. 19

be some discovery disputes to resolve.

*

The Rules of Practice do, in fact, require that

a 2.752 prehearing conference be held in advance of the

commencement of the evidentiary hearing. This usually comesg

late, after discovery has closed and with just a few final

' tag ends to be cleared up,
25
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1 In terms of limited appearances, as we mentioned

2 this morning no written ~ requests for limited appearances

3 have been received.

4 Prior to the changes in uhe Commission's regula-

5 tions on May 26, it was customary for Licensing Boards not

"

6 to hear limited appearances until the start of the evidentiary

7 hearing. Sometimes it took all day, as it did today, to

8 simply work out things with the counsel and the participants.

9 But the Commission recognized that there could

to ; be instances in which it would be well to have in advance

ti any expressed concerns.

12 We had talked about another prehearing conference.

13 The Board would like to come out here again and go out to

34 the site with all of the parties present and look over the

site. We'd like to do that in advance of the evidentiary15
|
i

H5 hearing, because we, too, will have some questions and I
'

17 think it's only fair that you be advised in advance as to

is the specific areas of interest with reasonable specificity
i

19 that the Board has.

20 MR. GEHR: And we'll pay attention to those, Mr.

Chairman.21

22 (Laughter.)

CHAIRMAN LAZO: We do plan to file questions,23

and I think we would do it also, as Mr. Urban and Mr.24

MacKenzie have suggested, after we see the draft environmental25
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1 statement and the Staff's safety evaluation report.

2 Hopefully we'll have an opportunity and the time

3 to put those in writing so you'll know what it is we're

4 after and where we think you should develop some specific

5 testimony in the areas of concern.

'

6 If it saves time to come out for another

~

7 prehearing conference, we could accomplish the site visit,

8 and I think if we made it amply clear in our notice of

9 prehearing conference that members of the public were

to invited to come and present limited appearances, we well

I
'

11 might get a turnout at that time. And it would be in

12 advance of the hearing and you'd have plenty of time to

13 prepare testimony.

14 MR. GEHR: We started out' with trying to spot

15 a date for submission of written testimony, which is now

16 a minimum of 15 days prior to hearing, which is certainly

17 more rational than 5. There's no argument about that.

18 There's another key date that falls in mind, and
.

19 that is one of the summary disposition of issues, motions
.

20 on which are required 45 days in advance. I'm just

21 wondering if that doesn't sort of key in with a suitable

time for a prehearing conference?22

CHAIRMAN LAZO: I almost need a slide rule on23

this one, because we're going both ways, and . . .24

(Pause.)25
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1 MR. GEHR: Well, may I just rattle off some

2 dates as I see them?

3 CEAIRMAN LAZO: Go ahead. You've thought this

4 out a little further than we have, obviously.

5 MR. GEHR: If we were to assume that the FES and

.

the SER are both available to the public on March 15, and6

. 7 I think the time in which comments may be submitted does

8 reach to 60 days for government agencies -- Federal agencies

g require more time, though, than anybody else, so that we

always give them 60 days and everybody else has 45 -- thatto ,

takes one to May 15, approximately.11

I believe the Staff has scheduled -- well, I12

13 don't know, I'd better ask the Staffy-- but I would imagine

g that they would take about 45 days to write the supplement

after the comment period has expired. They can state15

ether that's more than enough or --
16

i CHAIRMAN LAZO* I'm sorry, sir, the supplement17

to?--18

MR. GEHR: I don't mean the supplement. I meant19-

e a environmental statement. And it may be 60, but
20

"

for purposes of our discussion right now, let's say 45,g

which takes one to about July 1.

That means that the earliest a public hearing
23

could take place is 30 days after the publication of the
24 |

final envir nment statement, which would be August 1.
25
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1 Is my calculation correct?

2 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Close.

3 MR. GEHR: So I would start going backwards from

4 that date:

5 July 15 for filing of testimony.
.

6 June 15 for filing of motions for summary disposi-

- 7 tion.

8 And I was suggesting a prehearing conference at

9 the same time.

10 i CHAIRMAN LAZO: The date for the summary disposi-

11 tion was June 15?

12 MR. GEHR: Yes. It would be 45 days prior to the

13 hearing. On that basis it seemed to me that all the

14 discovery procedures ought to be completed about May 15,

15 certainly no later than May 30.

16 CHAIRMAN LAZO: And that would even permit the

17 60 days after the draft environmental statement . .this.

i

18 all seems to meld together rather well.

19 MR. GEHR: I've struggled with it for quite some.

20 time, and adjusted and fine-tuned it. I hope I'm getting
.

21 to the last fine tuning.

22 (The Board conferring.)

23 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Again, Mr. Gehr, that's been

24 Particularly helpful. We'll think about these dates and
i

25 check over the comments in the trarscript with our own

i

|
'
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1 schedules, and try to establish as complete a schedule as

2 we can in our post-prehearing conference order.

3 Mr. Schinki, you look as if you have something
4 you want to say.

5 MR. SOHINKI: I was just going to make the point
.

6 that I'm a little reluctant to establish a date in concrete

- 7 for the hearing, since it depends on when the final environ-

8 mental statement is going to be published, and since we

9 don't have a precise date.for publication of the FES.

10 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, we may not want to go that

11 ' f ar . Another way to do it, if we should decide to try and

12 really take a chance and lay down all the dates right now,

13 would be to simply tie them to time periods tied to. specific
.

14 events happening. That makes it a little harder to set up

- 15 your own personal schedules, but you can always say'60 days

16 after something happens, and 40 days after something else

17 happens. It's not a fixed date, but it does pretty well fix

18 the schedule.

. 19 MR. SOHINKI: I think that would be more

20 reasonable.

21 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Yes, we do too.

22 DR. GILINSKY: Is 45 days a reasonable estimate

23 for preparation of the final environmental statement after
'

24 receiving comments? Is that a reasonable estimate?

25 MR. SOHINKI: I think, depending upon the nature
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.

1 and extent of the comments, it's generally taken the Staff

2 between 45 and 60 days to publish the document after the

3 end of the time period.

4 It's often our experience, I might add, that

5 oven though the comment period expires, certain Federal

.

6 agencies did not --

. 7 DR. GILINSKY:' I'm reading your mind.

always comply with the time8 MR. SOHINKI: --

9 elements, and we've generally tried to accommodate those

10 agencies in dealing with their comments, even though they

ji are late.

CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, unless any of the partici-12

13 pants or parties have anything further, it appears to us

14 that we've reached the end of the things that we had on

15 the schedule today, and what we could reasonably accomplish

16 today.

17 Let us just ask: Are there any other matters

18 that we could direct our attention to while we are here?

,
gg MR. SORINKI: I just have one minor point, Mr.

Chairman.20

I believe the Board earlier had ordered that Mr.21

Bard should have ten additional days in which to submit an
22

amended contention regarding transportation of radioactive
23

materials.24

If I'm correct, I think that ten days from today
25
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1 is a Saturday. That would be March 3. So the Board might

2 want to amend that.

3 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, shall we say filed by

4 March 5?

5 MR. SOHINKI: That's fine with us.
.

6 MR. BARD: Does that mean you have to receive it

. 7 by March 5, or --

8 CHAIRMAN LAZO: That means put in the mail.

9 MR. BARD: I have one more observation.
'

10 Mr. Gehr said that May 15 or so would be like a

11 hypothetical closing date for discovery. I sort of added

12 up the days also, coming from that way, and 60 days of the

13 comment period after the publication of the DES is May 15.

14 And if the California commissions didn't file their areas

15 of interest until 60 days, then the discovery period would
.

16 also be over with.

17 CHAIRMAN LAZO: All right. You found a
.

18 discrepancy.

19 MR. BARD: So it seems to me that we're trying

20 to get too many things into too small a period of time.
.

21 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, I think that's why we

22 didn't want to rule on it today, until we went back and

23 stretched it out and looked at it carefully.

24 But I do think you've raised a good point.

25 We'll lay it down and come at it from both sides and see if
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1 it all fits.

2 MR. MAC KENZIE: Mr. Chairman, may I ask a

'

3 question?

4 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Certainly, Mr. MacKenzie.

5 MR. MAC KENZIE: Pertaining to the schedule that

6 you intend to submit in the form of an order following the

7 prehearing conference, may I ask whether you will attempt.

8 to deal with the matters relating to other than the issues

9 concerning the environmental subject matters, inasmuch as

- 10 today it's related to a special prehearing conference on

11 environmental issues?

12 Most of the conversation -- or discussion and

13 dialogue, had to.do with more than just environmental issues,

14 as I understood it.

15 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, I'm sorry, I hope I ciidn' t

16 mis-speak, because I don't believe that was our intention,

17 that this prehearing conference would be concerning itself

18 only with environmental issues. No, not at all.

, 19 MR. MAC KENZIE: Well, I gathered from the notice

20 itself that that was the area of concern, but obviously more
.

21 was dealt with than that, insofar as certainly the petition

22 for leave to intervene, the grounds for intervention by one

23 petitioner.

24 But on the dates, and the intent m. to hold#

subsequent prehearing proceedings themselves, I have25 i

i
!
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I construed all of the statements and dialogue as relating to

2 the matters in. general, and not just matters relating to your

3 requirements to comply with the National Environmental Policy

4 Act and the necessary proceedings that may occur relating

5 to that.
.

6 Is that correct?

7 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, let's just state that the.

8 prehearing conference today relates to both notices of

9 hearing, the May 8 notice of hearing on public health and

10 safety matters, and the December 8 notice of hearing on

11 environmental matters. And many of the areas under dis-;

12 cussion today -- financial qualifications, technical

13 qualifications, areas where ~3 inoic3ted the Board would

14 have concern, or at least i:sterest -- are public health and

15 i safety issuga.

is We haven't directed our attention specifically

17 to the Staf f's Safety Evalt.ation Report, because Mr. Schinki
!

18 has told us it will be out at about the same time as the

19 Final Environmental Statement, in face possibly a week.

20 earlier.
.

21 So all of the Ltaff documents, not only the

22 environmental documents produced by the Staff, but the

23 Safety Evaluation Report and, thereafter, the supplement

24 | following the ACRS report, will be available. And these are
i

I areas that the Board must go into in terms of determining25
!

!
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1 the adequacy of the Staff's review.

2 MR. MAC KENZIE: May I ask, when the proceedings

3 are established and the periods for discovery are established,

4 do you intend to delineate the areas relating to your

5 requirements and obligations to comply with the National
,

9

6 Environmental Policy Act, and those matters that may pertain

7 to l'our authority under the Atomic Energy Act? Or will the

8 hearings take place with regard to both areas of concern?

9 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, in many instances Licensing

10 Boards have had bifurcated hearings. It happens in this

11 case that the two principal Staff documents are likely to

12 be issued at about the same time, and there would be no

13 reason to have two different hearings.
.

14 You raised a good point, though, in terms of

15 the interests and the convenience of the parties, the

16 participants. We should at'some time decide which phase

17 goes first, as some of the participants may not wish to,

i

18 participate in the health and safety. That's a good point,

19 Mr. MacKenzie.,

20 I think it's a little early to decide.
.

21 MR. MAC KENZIE: Yes. I didn't intend to try to

22 suggest that a decision be made, but to raise that as a

23 concern, or at least to ask the Board's indulgence in

considering the possibility of having hearings that would24 ,
!

25 pertain, at least insofar as they are distinctly separate
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1 issues, attempting to delineate them separately.

2 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, whether or not they are

3 heard at the same session, there's no doubt in our mind that

4 we would take them in turn. I don't know, it may be that

5 the SER turns out to be the pacing, in which case we would

6 start _the environmental issues, and after whatever number

7 of days is required to complete the testimony on that phase,

8 then we would move over to the other area.

9 On the other hand, we may go first with uhe

i

10 j health and safety.
I

11 But you would have lots of advance warning

12 regarding that when we put out the notice of hearing. And

13 that's another matter that we can discuss in the next

14 prehearing conference.

15 MR. MAC KENZIE: All right.

16 May I ask also that you consider, in determining
~

,

|

17 | the places that would be appropriate to have your hearings,

18 the vast majority of them will take place in the locus of

- 19 the proposed project, in'the Phoenix area, that because

20 over 60 percent of this power -- between 55 and 60 percent

21 of this power is intended to be transmitted to California

22 and imported by the so-called Western Co-participants,

23 namely, the California utilities, that at an appropriate

24 stage in the hearings relating to public concern, or your

25 attempt to elicit the public reaction, that consideration
I
!
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1 be given to perhaps a hearing or hearings in Los Angeles'and

2 San Diego to afford the members of the public who have a

3 concern that they wish to bring to the Commission's attention

4 the opportunity to do so in the area of the service region

5 that the California utilities serve.

.

6 I offer that as a suggestion for the future so

7 that perhaps if there is an appropriate occasion where we

8 may be dealing just with California participants, that you

|

9 consider having at least several hearing days in Los Angeles

10 and San Diego.

11 CHAIRMAN LAZO: Well, by practice and policy the

12 Commission has always held tc.e evidentiary hearing in close

13 proximity to the proposed facility. Generally that means
,

.

14 within the county, where possible.

!
i15 But, again, you raise a good point. The reason

is for doing that -- we could hold all these hearings in

17 Washington, but the people concerned would be unlikely to

is come to Washington, and there is a distinct advantage in

19 getting out close to the site, or to the area of the major
,

20 impact.

,

21 We certainly will take that under advisement

22 and give it consideration. It's a question of balancing

23 the interests. Sometimes where we go off to a county and

24 co=mence a hearing, and then find that after a number of

25 days or weeks the public participation has pretty well

!
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1 dropped off, we occasionally move the hearings back to

2 Washington, or into a larger city where there are more

3 facilities.

4 Well, would you think the same argument would

5 hold true for some of those folks along the transmission
.

6 corridor, for example?

7 MR. MAC KENZIE: Are you suggesting that perhaps'

8 there may be some concern along the proposed transmission

9 line corridor by members of the public?

10 CHAIRMAN LAZO: No, not at all. I'm just

11 suggesting that the plant is proposed to be built here in

~

Maricopa County, and you're saying that the people who are12

13 getting the electricity are in Los Angeles and San Diego.

1-4 And I'm saying there must be a lot of people in between.

15 I don't think we want a road show.

16 (Laughter.)

17 MR. MAC KENZIE: No, I'm not suggesting that.

18 I was suggesting that since the major amount of power is

19 being imported from one region of the country, that perhaps.

20 it's important enough for the people living in the importing

21 region to have an opportunity to participate in the

22 hearings, and not have to come several hundred miles to do

23 so.

24 CHAIRMAN LAZO: We appreciate your comments, sir,

25 and will certainly consider it.
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I
Mr. Gehr?

2 MR. GEHR: Well, I think the evidentiary hearings

3 should be held, as per standard practice, in the area where

4 the impacts are going to occur.

5
, I would just advise the Utilities Commission and

'
.

s the Board that'I will take that position when they make

' 7 their suggestion on the specific point.

8 It just seems to me that what the California

9 Public Utilities Commission has really been striving for,
.

10 in deferring identification of issues until they make up
l

11 their minds what they want to do, getting this whole

12 proceeding moved out to where the impacts are not going to

13 occur, it seems to me that they are just trying to take the

14 position that they should take over your job and decide the

15 i case for you.

16 They would very much like to have you wait and

17 hold the whole thing off until they've reached a conclusion

H3 on their certificate case. And that's letting the tail wag

H3 the dog. They only have jurisdiction over two of the-

20 utilities, in California.
.

21 CHAIRFaN LAZO: Are there any other matters

22 which we may resolve today before adjourning this conference?

23 Hearing no response, the prehearing conference is

24 adjourned. We want to thank you all for coming.

25 (Whereupon, at 3:45 p.m., the special prehearing

conference was adjge eral cReporteu. Dne
n
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